

# **Walden University ScholarWorks**

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection

2021

# The Systemic Experiences of Social Workers in an Inpatient, State **Psychiatric Hospital**

Kesia Gwaltney Walden University

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations



Part of the Psychiatric and Mental Health Commons, and the Social Work Commons

# Walden University

College of Social and Behavioral Sciences

This is to certify that the doctoral dissertation by

Kesia Gwaltney

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

Review Committee
Dr. Gregory Hickman, Committee Chairperson,
Human and Social Services Faculty

Dr. Kelly Chermack, Committee Member, Human and Social Services Faculty

Dr. Tina Jaeckle, University Reviewer, Human and Social Services Faculty

Chief Academic Officer and Provost Sue Subocz, Ph.D.

Walden University 2021

## Abstract

The Systemic Experiences of Social Workers in an Inpatient, State Psychiatric Hospital

by

Kesia Gwaltney

MSW, Norfolk State University, 2006

BSW, Virginia State University, 2000

Dissertation Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Philosophy
Human and Social Services

Walden University

February 2021

#### Abstract

The National Alliance on Mental Illness surmised that 1 in 25 (9.8 million) adults in the United States are diagnosed with a serious mental illness annually. Of the 9.8 million people diagnosed, approximately 63% of them are psychiatrically hospitalized with repeat hospitalizations within 1 year of discharge. Social workers play a vital role in the treatment modalities of the patients they serve in the psychiatric hospital; however, there is no research that examined the professional systemic experiences of social workers in state, inpatient psychiatric hospitals and how these experiences may affect treatment outcomes of patients as it relates to frequent inpatient hospitalizations. In this qualitative case study, grounded in systems theory, five social workers employed by a state, inpatient psychiatric hospital were interviewed via video and phone conference. Utilizing thematic-narrative analysis, five themes emerged: (a) insufficient time spent with patients, (b) prioritization of discharging patients and frequent hospitalizations, (c) the levels of support throughout the system, (d) the potential for burnout and job performance, and (e) interactions with patients and commitment to service. The findings of this study confirmed the social workers professional experiences in a state, inpatient psychiatric hospital had an effect on the service delivery to the patients. While the social workers' experiences were a personal journey, there is evidence to suggest some of those experiences were system-driven. This research may bring more open conversations, implementation of much needed initiatives surrounding mental health, and changes in the field of social work and mental health.

# The Systemic Experiences of Social Workers in an Inpatient, State Psychiatric Hospital

by

Kesia Gwaltney

MSW, Norfolk State University, 2006

BSW, Virginia State University, 2000

Dissertation Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Philosophy
Human and Social Services

Walden University

February 2021

# Dedication

This study is dedicated to every social worker that has shown compassion, treated individuals from holistic and person-centered approaches, and understood the importance of the role we play when others diminished our position and shine. Continue to shine bright like the diamonds we are.

This journey is dedicated to my nieces, my godchildren, and all of the children and young adults that call me "Auntie," "Ms. Kesia," or "Ms. G." I want you to know your dreams can be achieved and the sky is definitely NOT the limit...reach as far as your thoughts and imagination will take you! I love each and every one of you deeply!

# Acknowledgments

First and foremost, I would like to thank God for His grace, mercy, unconditional love, and unchanging hand through the journeys of life and this doctoral process. There have been many days when I felt like giving up and I dropped out of this program at least 18 times in my head and one time literally, but with God's help and faithfulness, I was able to persevere and make it through.

I would like to thank my #1 fan, loudest cheerleader, my backbone, my major supporter, and above all, the best mother on this side of heaven, Pamela ("Ma" to me), for ALWAYS standing by my side through everything life has thrown at me. Mom, you instilled education in me from the time I could remember and you made sure I had the foundation to be able to make my/our educational dreams come true. For that, and everything else, I say THANK YOU! I could never repay you for all you have done for me. I love you with every breath that I breathe and every beat of my heart! To my Aunt Janice and Uncle Abe, I thank you for all of your love, support, prayers, and cards through this journey...I love you both immensely. To my brother, Travis, our bond is special and nothing and nobody can break it. I love you more than you'll ever know! To my godmothers, Aunt Helen and Paquita, and the rest of my family, thank you for the ride and I love you all. There were others who supported me through this journey and I would like to say thank you for your encouragement.

To my fellow PhD supporters, Mia (sister-friend, Soror), Stacey (cousin), and Joi (Soror), you knew firsthand the struggles of this journey and your constant love, support, encouragement, and prayers kept me going, so thank you, thank you, thank you!! Each of

you would reach out to me during a time when I was low and didn't think I could and would make it. Your consistency and unconditional love kept me afloat!

To my tight, small circle of sister-friends, Nicole, Je'Nae, Chrystal, Danese, Carla, Stephanie, Michele, and Tenika, you ladies ALWAYS kept me in prayer and would ask me how I was doing through this journey. You don't know what your prayers, support, encouragement, cheers, and having the hard conversations did to help me through this process. The love and bonds that we share cannot and will never be broken. I am eternally grateful for our sisterhood, which sustained me through this process. I love you ladies to infinity.

To my friends/accountability partners through this program, Natasha and Teresa, the many rants, laughs, tears, prayers, girls' weekends, giving up, encouragement, inside jokes ("Elder"), and just being genuine made this process a little more bearable. As we promised from the first residency where we met, "3 in and 3 out!" And we are doing just that! 2 down and 1 to go!

I would like to give a huge thank you to the best faculty committee for the push to keep going, the feedback, encouragement, and the toughness through this journey. Dr. Gregory Hickman, committee chair, Dr. Kelly Chermack, committee member, and Dr. Tina Jaeckle, URR, I cannot thank you all enough! It is done!!! Dr. Hickman, I cannot thank you enough and I cannot wait for you to hood me at the next in-person graduation. Our talks during the Dissertation Intensive in Arizona helped a lot and the Brown Bag Fridays were an absolute hit. I am eternally grateful for you!

Last, but certainly not least, I have to posthumously give thanks to my guardian angels and ancestors. All of you walked with me through this journey. Thank you to my father, Clifton, Jr., my paternal grandfather, Clifton, Sr., my paternal grandmother, Sylvia, my maternal great-grandmother, Esther, my uncle/godfather, Joe, and my godfather, Benford, for being my guardian angels through this journey. I miss and love each of you very much!

# **Table of Contents**

Lis	st of Tables	iv		
Ch	Chapter 1: Introduction to the Study1			
	Background	2		
	Problem Statement	5		
	Purpose of the Study	7		
	Research Question	7		
	Theoretical Framework	8		
	Nature of the Study	9		
	Definitions	12		
	Assumptions.	12		
	Scope and Delimitations	13		
	Limitations	14		
	Ethical Considerations	14		
	Significance	15		
	Summary	16		
Chapter 2: Literature Review				
	Literature Search Strategy	19		
	Theoretical Foundation	20		
	Systems Theory	20		
	Literature Review	22		
	Historical Overview of Mental Illness	22		

Mental Illness: Fact or Myth	29
Historical Overview of Psychiatric Hospitals	30
Frequent Inpatient Psychiatric Hospitalizations	36
Social Workers and Mental Health	37
Effectiveness of Social Workers on Multidisciplinary Teams	39
Burnout of Social Workers	41
Summary and Conclusions	44
Chapter 3: Research Method	45
Research Design and Rationale	45
Research Question	45
Research Design and Rationale	45
Role of the Researcher	46
Methodology	48
Participant Selection Logic	48
Instrumentation	49
Data Collection	50
Data Analysis Plan	51
Issues of Trustworthiness	52
Credibility	52
Transferability	53
Dependability	53
Confirmability	54

	Ethical Considerations	54
	Summary	55
Cł	apter 4: Results	56
	Setting and Demographics	56
	Data Collection	57
	Evidence of Trustworthiness	59
	Credibility	59
	Transferability	59
	Dependability	60
	Confirmability	60
	Data Analysis	61
	Codes, Categories, and Themes	61
	Thematic Analysis	62
	Insufficient Time Spent with Patients	62
	Prioritization of Discharging Patients and Frequent Hospitalizations	64
	The Levels of Support Throughout the System	66
	The Potential for Burnout and Job Performance	68
	Interactions with Patients and Commitment to Service	70
	Summary	73
Cł	napter 5: Discussion, Conclusions, and Recommendations	74
	Introduction	74
	Interpretation of the Findings	74

Insufficient Time with Patients	75
Prioritization of Discharging Patients and Frequent Hospitalizations	76
Levels of Support Throughout the System	77
Potential for Burnout and Job Performance	78
Interactions with Patients and Commitment to Service	80
Limitations of the Study	81
Recommendations	82
Implications	83
Conclusion	84
References	86
Appendix: Interview Questions	108
List of Tables	
Table 1. Demographics	57
Table 2. Themes, Interpretation, and Evidence	72

# Chapter 1: Introduction to the Study

Mental illness is prevalent among all races, cultures, and socioeconomic groups in the United States with 43.8 million (18.5%) adults being diagnosed with any mental illness and 10 million (4.2%) adults being diagnosed with serious mental illness such as schizophrenia, schizoaffective disorder, bipolar disorder, and major depression (Charara et al., 2016). One-half of individuals diagnosed with chronic mental illness begin exhibiting symptoms by the age of 14, and three-quarters begin noticing symptoms by the age of 25 (National Alliance on Mental Illness [NAMI], 2018). Symptoms of mental illness could include paranoia, auditory and/or visual hallucinations, confusion, disorganized thoughts, sleep disturbance, and suicidal ideation (American Psychological Association, 2018). An estimated 5.7 million Americans received inpatient hospitalization with mental illness being their primary diagnosis (Healthcare Cost & Utilization Project, 2015). An individual who is hospitalized is likely to encounter an array of professionals such as psychiatrists, psychologists, and social workers (NAMI, 2019). Social workers often attempt to implement policies and find service providers (psychiatrists, therapists, housing, food services) for those living with mental illness (Shdaimah & O'Reilly, 2016). According to the National Association of Social Workers (2019), social workers make up 60% of mental health professionals. This study examined the professional experiences of social workers in state psychiatric hospitals and how those experiences affected the treatment modalities of patients.

Chapter 1 provides an outline of the study. I focus on social workers and how they are utilized in integrated health care. I reveal the research problem, the purpose of the

study, the research question, and the theoretical framework that governed this study.

Lastly, this chapter will discuss the methodology, assumptions, scope of the problem, limitations, and significance of the study.

### **Background**

In the United States, the practice of social work began in 1898 when abuse and neglect of women and children, the maltreatment of the poor, the major influx of immigrants seeking refuge, unemployment, and the stigmatization of mental health were recognized as social problems (National Association of Social Workers, 2019). Jane Addams, known as the pioneer of social work, was one of the first activists who started the U.S. Settlement Houses as a means to assist the community in alleviating poverty, prostitution, overcrowding, and child labor while assisting those living with mental illness and addressing immigration (Ruth & Marshall, 2017). With the assistance of donors and utilizing her own money, Jane Addams started Hull House with Ellen Starr, Julia Lathrop, Florence Kelly, and Mary Van Kleek—all well-educated women. They lived in a home among the poor to build relationships with the women and children to combat the oppression of women and the poor during this economic era (Ehrenreich, 1985).

The roles of social workers have evolved from empowering the underserved to providing clinical interventions, linking individuals with community services, lobbying to change policies, child welfare, and assisting those living with mental illness, disabilities, and substance abuse; however, fighting for social change and advocating for those who do not have a voice has not changed (Rueda et al., 2017). Social workers possess a

trained skillset that allows them to treat individuals holistically (the individual's family, natural supports, and environment) by screening, assessing, managing, and treating environmental factors that can cause a breakdown in the physical, mental, and behavioral health needs of the individuals they serve (de Saxe Zerden et al., 2018). Social workers' role of advocacy, assisting with the development of treatment planning holistically and linking individuals with necessary services in the community is critical for successful treatment, which is why they are a valued member to any care team (Yusof et al., 2019). Research on multidisciplinary teams (interprofessional teams) consisting of the patient/individual, psychiatrist, nurse, psychologist, social worker, vocational/rehabilitation staff, and lead direct support staff, has indicated that these scheduled meetings have a positive significant difference in the treatment outcomes of patients, especially individuals living with mental illnesses like depression and anxiety (Fraser et al., 2017).

Social work practices in a psychiatric hospital focus on the person in their environment and what influences their behaviors systemically, which correlates to social work practices in the community (Sheehan, 2012). Additionally, social workers in psychiatric hospitals and/or mental health facilities link the individual and the community, which often is not easy due to the stigmatization of mental health and the lack of knowledge of how relational and environmental influences affect the psyche (Sheehan, 2012). Additionally, social work practice and treating the individual holistically on the micro (individual) and macro (family, environment, natural supports) levels in the mental health arena is often secondary or low in comparison to

pharmacology instead of using both simultaneously, which may not be as beneficial (Karban, 2017). Further, social workers are responsible for treating all individuals with dignity and respect while addressing their needs (National Association of Social Worker, 2019), but mental health social workers are often expected to ignore their ethics, especially the self-determination of the individual being treated, and stand with the multidisciplinary team in regard to the treatment of patients, including involuntary hospitalizations, which can lead to feelings of defeat and inadequacy of advocating for patients (Wu et al., 2012).

In addition to a conflict with ethics, social workers are at high risk of burnout due to the documentation requirements of daily, weekly, and monthly reports, treatment planning, increased caseloads of 40 or more, and the demands of the job including but not limited to conducting investigations, assisting clients with their needs, and addressing any needs of the agency and clients they serve (Kim & Ji, 2009). Mental health professionals including social workers also have a higher risk of burnout due to ongoing job stress, increased mental separation from the thoughts and views of others through lack of empathy, and feelings of not accomplishing the personal goals such as higher education and promotion (Lanham et al., 2012). Maslach's Burnout Inventory is used widely to research burnout and suggests there are three major components to burnout: emotional exhaustion, depersonalization, and lack of personal accomplishment (Lani, 2010). Emotional exhaustion is the feeling of not having the emotional capacity to exert empathy for others (Trigo et al., 2018). When workers begin to detach their emotions and engage in harmful interactions with others, they are experiencing the depersonalization

dimension of the Maslach Burnout Inventory. Lastly, lack of personal accomplishment refers to not being able to achieve personal goals due to ineffectiveness and low self-esteem (Trigo et al., 2018). Psychiatric health professionals experience high stress levels and burnout when working with the mental health population (Perseius et al., 2007).

The focus of this study was on social workers who work in a state, inpatient psychiatric hospital to address the gap in the literature regarding their experiences and how the system (psychiatric hospital) may be interrelated to those experiences, how these experiences may affect their interactions and treatment with patients, and the reason for frequent hospitalizations. This research added to the existing literature by providing a narrative on social workers' professional experiences in the workplace and whether their experiences directly affect treatment outcomes and modalities of patients. The study will bring awareness to psychiatric hospitals' administrators to consider the practices of the hospital and whether they have resources in place to assist the staff with being more effective in their practices and treatment of patients. In addition, this study explored practices such as allowing patients to be the leader of their multidisciplinary team and addressing issues upfront when they do not meet the treatment modalities and goals set for themselves and limitations on what can be addressed in treatment planning due to the lack of research in these areas (Stevanovic & Rupert, 2004).

#### **Problem Statement**

Yearly in the United States, 1 in 25 (9.8 million or 4%) adults are diagnosed with a serious mental illness such as schizophrenia, major depression, and post-traumatic stress disorder (NAMI, 2018). Of those 9.8 million individuals, 62.9% receive inpatient

hospitalization where they are admitted into the hospital for an extended period, other psychiatric services such as outpatient individual therapy, or medication management with a psychiatrist (NAMI, 2018). Upper adolescents experiencing their first psychotic episode, homeless individuals, and individuals with co-occurring disorders (mental health and substance abuse) are considered the most difficult populations in psychiatric hospitalizations (Dixon et al., 2014). Further, 40 to 60% of psychiatric patients hospitalized find themselves repeating the cycle of inpatient hospitalizations (recidivism; O'Connell et al., 2018). This may be due to state psychiatric hospitals utilizing untrained, unlicensed, and uncertified staff five times more than private hospitals, which often results in poor service delivery and inappropriate accountability practices (E-Morris et al., 2010). However, social workers are trained to provide a level of care allowing them to focus on psychosocial needs of individuals while working with individuals on personcentered goals, objectives, and strategies (Lombardi et al., 2019). Depending on licensure and experience, social workers have an abundance of clinical skills that can be utilized to diagnose and treat mental illness, coordinate services, and link individuals with providers and services in the community that assist with the welfare of individuals (de Saxe Zerden et al., 2018). For example, in Virginia, social workers can be a licensed baccalaureate social worker or licensed master's social worker, both requiring successful completion of the Association of Social Work Boards examination. Social workers can also hold licensure as a licensed clinical social worker, which requires a master's degree, 3,000 hours of supervision, and passing the licensed clinical social worker examination (Virginia Department of Health Professionals, 2019).

Although the research regarding the experiences of social workers who work with those living with mental illness in various settings illuminates important findings, I found no research that examined the professional experiences of social workers in state, inpatient psychiatric hospitals and how these experiences may affect treatment outcomes of patients. Given such, further research is warranted that could examine social workers' experiences as it relates to the problem of frequent inpatient hospitalizations of patients (Stevanovic & Rupert, 2004).

#### **Purpose of the Study**

The purpose of this qualitative case study was to gain an understanding of how the systemic, professional experiences of social workers in a state, inpatient psychiatric hospital have influenced the treatment delivery of patients. The goal was to address the professional experiences of social workers and how the system of the psychiatric hospital may affect patients, as social workers often work in highly stressful environments (Wagaman et al., 2015). This research can provide a better understanding of personal and professional experiences of social workers in an inpatient mental health facility, whether their experiences directly or indirectly affect treatment modalities of patients, whether their experiences could lead to adverse interactions with patients causing skewed treatment outcomes, and whether the hospital, as a system, affects the work practices of social workers and treatment delivery of patients.

#### **Research Question**

How do the systemic experiences of social workers in a state, inpatient psychiatric hospital influence treatment delivery of patients?

#### Theoretical Framework

The theoretical base for this qualitative case study was systems theory. Systems theory was developed by Karl Ludwig von Bertalanffy to describe how the organization of parts of a system could affect the whole system instead of just the parts individually (Edmonds, 2017). Von Bertalanffy (1972) deduced that individuals are part of the whole; therefore, the organization should be viewed as a whole and not the individual as just a "part." Systems theory became widely utilized during the 19th century by the physical sciences as a methodological approach to understanding an individual holistically (Turner, 1996). Systems theory can be used on an individual, family, or used as a case study. It is an approach highlighting interconnectedness of elements in different settings (Aldwin, 2015). The interconnections that systems theory represent are not considered random, but often replicate patterns that are important and meaningful to those that experience them (Aldwin, 2015). The system of human relationships are the cause and effect of human behaviors (Meyer et al., 2013).

The psychiatric hospital is considered a subsystem and is interrelated with the lives of social workers, although social workers can be viewed as a system on their own. This framework assisted me in viewing the hospital as a system and how social workers were intertwined into that system. Systems theory takes into consideration the roles and expectations of the system and how it impacts the individual involved within the system (Bethea & McCollum, 2013). In this study, systems theory offered a perspective of social workers' lived experiences of being a part of the larger system (psychiatric hospital) and how it influenced the treatment delivery of patients. This study explored the phenomenon

by interviewing social workers who work in the selected environment (state, inpatient psychiatric hospital), reviewing the policies and procedures of the hospital (system), exploring whether they are implemented and have any effects on how social workers view their experiences in the hospital, and analyzing the data to determine themes.

### Nature of the Study

The approach to this study was a qualitative, single case study that explored the systemic experiences of social workers at a state psychiatric hospital. The case study was a suitable approach because it allowed each participant to bring a different viewpoint of how their experiences as social workers affected their interactions with patients in addition to other themes, events, and perspectives while allowing me to approach the problem with understanding and explain it in a well-rounded manner (Baškarada, 2014). Additionally, case study research examines the issue through several cases within a common setting. I attempted to utilize multiple sources of information, such as interviews, observations, and documents to collect detailed data (Creswell et al., 2007). However, due to the restrictions of the COVID-19 pandemic, observations and reviewing documentation at the hospital was not possible.

Purposeful sampling was ideal due to the experiences of social workers and their ability to lend their knowledge of the practices of the hospital and patients. Additionally, purposeful sampling allowed me the opportunity to have a reliable sample and provide understanding into the study (Benoot et al., 2016). The type of purposeful sampling utilized in this study was criterion sampling, as social workers had to meet a predetermined criterion to be eligible to participate in this study. Criterion sampling

allowed me to identify any themes in the phenomenon being studied (Palinkas et al., 2015). The criteria for this study were (a) social workers who have day-to-day interactions with patients, (b) have participated in the multidisciplinary team meetings, (c) and were willing to participate in the study. For this research, I had to obtain approval by the hospital's research review committee, and social workers were recruited by obtaining permission from the social work department's supervisor, who sent the approved email and flyer requesting the social workers' participation. I contacted the hospital's research review committee's designated chair via a phone call and follow-up email to explain the study. The instructions requested by the hospital's research review committee's designated chair were provided. To ensure social workers in the study met the criteria, a flyer was created to be distributed via email explaining the study and the criteria that must be met to participate in the study. I requested each participant either call or email to schedule their interview day and time, and a follow-up email was sent to confirm the day, time, and social platform information for the interview. Prior to the actual interview, social workers emailed the signed consent agreement or acknowledged consent indicating their understanding of the study, confirmation that they met the outlined criteria for the study, the confidentiality of their responses, and their ability to have the results of the study once it was completed. I depended on the honesty of the participants of the study.

I attempted to interview six-10 social workers for this study with hopes of reaching saturation with this sample size. Sample size in qualitative studies is smaller than in quantitative studies; therefore, I determined the sample size by using the concept

of saturation (Mason, 2010). In qualitative research, saturation is reached when no new themes, codes, or concepts are found (van Rijnsoever, 2017). Although the recommendation is 25-30 for qualitative studies, case studies, focus groups, and clinical cases can be exempt from this sample size and focus more on the sample size that will provide saturation (Dworkin, 2012). Thus, the sample size for this research study was five social workers.

Thematic-narrative analysis was used to analyze the data. Thematic-narrative analysis can be used with case study, and it allowed me to analyze the phenomenon as it is experienced by the participants (Sahito & Vaisanen, 2018). Thematic-narrative analysis allowed me to address common threads in the interview process and focused on the detailed content (Belanger et al., 2018). There are six steps to thematic-narrative analysis:

- 1. becoming familiar with the data by reviewing the entire data set several times to ensure that the researcher is fully aware of the collected data,
- 2. creating the preliminary codes that are basic and interesting to the researcher,
- extracting the themes by collating the different codes to find the commonalities,
- 4. looking at the themes from a deeper perspective to ensure that each theme is clear and heterogenous in nature,
- 5. defining the themes by writing an analysis of the findings for each heterogenous theme that was extracted from the data, and
- 6. finalizing the written analysis. (Braun & Clark, 2006)

#### **Definitions**

Maslach Burnout Inventory – Human Services Survey: The most frequently utilized instrument when assessing burnout (Trigo et al., 2018).

Mental illness: Mental illnesses are health conditions involving changes in emotion, thinking, behavior, or a combination of these, which are associated with distress and/or problems functioning in social, work, or family activities (American Psychiatric Association, 2018).

Multidisciplinary team (treatment team): A team consisting of the patient, the authorized representative, if applicable, and at least one representative from each discipline (psychiatry, nursing, psychology, vocational rehabilitation, and social work) that collaborates to ensure the treatment modalities for the patient are sound, attainable, and measurable (Curtis et al., 2014).

Social worker: Those who assist people with solving and coping with problems (Bureau of Labor Statistics, 2019).

State psychiatric hospital: A state-run inpatient hospital for individuals with mental illness (Reinhardt-Wood et al., 2018).

*Unit (hospital):* Prearranged sections of the hospital that are inclusive of certain populations being served in the hospital such as gerontology, intensive care, behavioral health, and pediatrics (Grillo, 2019).

#### Assumptions

The assumptions of this study were that each participant engaged in the study for the purpose of honest research and not because they received monetary gifts or were persuaded in any way. It was assumed that each participant was honest in their responses and the data were collected ethically and within the confines of the hospital research review committee and university's institutional review board (IRB). Additionally, it was assumed that all data collected and results of the research were free from researcher bias.

### **Scope and Delimitations**

In this study, I examined the professional experiences of social workers and how the system of the psychiatric hospital affected patients. Participants were social workers who exclusively worked in a state, inpatient psychiatric hospital in Virginia and had daily interactions with patients. The sample was small, as this is a case study and could reach saturation with up to 12 participants. This study did not utilize other qualitative approaches in accordance to the topic of research and excluded any other workers in the hospital. The exclusion of other mental health workers was necessary because their interactions with patients and their responsibilities are different than those of social workers.

This study was delimited to social workers working in a state, inpatient psychiatric hospital because there is not a wealth of research on social workers in psychiatric hospitals. However, there is potential for this study to be transferable to social workers that are employed in medical hospitals, hospice care, local and state-level departments of social services, and other entities that employ social workers as well as other mental health workers (psychiatrists, psychologists, and direct care workers).

#### Limitations

In qualitative case studies, the most common limitations are the lack of validity due to researcher's bias through the interview process, not yielding a sample size that leads to saturation, and being almost impossible to duplicate (Argyrou, 2017). In this study, one limitation was the potential for researcher bias as I was a social worker in a psychiatric hospital. Another limitation of the study was that all social workers were employed by the same organization, potentially decreasing the generalizability of the study findings to all social workers. Further, case studies are often seen as non-research due to them not outlining a specific methodology; however, as long as the researcher had a definitive methodology, can explain why case study was being utilized, and are transparent with any biases that could possibly arise during the research process, a case study is a viable choice (Yin, 2018).

### **Ethical Considerations**

Ethical considerations include confidentiality practices, consent, privacy, and any conflict of interest. To protect the confidentiality of each participant, they were given a personal identification number and their demographics were limited to gender and years of service. Any secondary information I collected (documents, recordings) would have been placed in a locked bag when transporting from the hospital and would remain in the bag when not in use. However, this was not necessary as there were restrictions on visitation to the hospital due to the COVID-19 pandemic. There was not a conflict of interest; therefore, the interview process was completed without any issues.

# **Significance**

The findings of this study have implications for further research and social change in the mental health field. There has been minimal research on experiences of social workers in state, inpatient psychiatric hospitals and how they affected the treatment modalities of patients. This research contributes to current and future literature by chronicling the experiences of social workers working in inpatient psychiatric hospitals and possibly changing how social workers are viewed in the mental health arena such as how they could effect change in the interactions with patients. Additionally, this research could impact the treatment of patients and how hospitals operate in ensuring the inclusion of patients in treatment modalities. The experiences of social workers who work with those living with mental illness in various settings illuminates important findings that have not been examined.

This study could provide insight for several organizations that address the needs of those living with mental illness and those working with them. The National Association of Social Workers could offer workshops and professional development for social workers who would like to work in the clinical setting. Although not addressed in this study, 9.2 million (3.7%) adults in the United States experienced co-occurring mental health and substance abuse disorder (Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, 2018).

Socially, this research may effect change by providing the necessary data for state psychiatric hospitals to make any necessary changes to the manner in which they conduct practices and the resources that they provide for all direct care staff. This research may

bring more conversation and changes in the mental health field, especially state psychiatric hospitals. Those who work in psychiatric hospitals often see mental illness in the rawest form and need to be in a position where they are offering the best treatment and services for those living with mental illness. This research will be beneficial to the field of social work as mental illness has become a more widespread topic of discussion.

# **Summary**

In summary, social workers are often viewed as disposition leaders because they are responsible for assisting with implementing services in the community for patients once they are discharged from the hospital and may not be considered as part of the treatment process in the mental health arena (Butterworth et al., 2017). They have a crucial role in caring for individuals living with mental illness and are often overlooked in these roles (Fraser et al., 2017). Understanding the experiences of social workers in the psychiatric hospital setting is limited; therefore, this study assessed whether their experiences are affecting the way in which they interact and treat patients. Chapter 2 will provide a synopsis of the literature that counters and supports the problem statement.

#### Chapter 2: Literature Review

Mental illness is on the rise in the United States with 46.6 million people reported experiencing mental illness annually (NAMI, 2018). Unlike other mental health professionals, social workers are not limited to certain treatment settings and can utilize their clinical abilities outside of the normalized clinical environments (Shafer & Wendt, 2015). However, there is limited research that has explored the experiences of social workers in a psychiatric hospital setting; consequently, the purpose of this qualitative case study was to gain an understanding of how the professional experiences of social workers in a state, inpatient psychiatric hospital influences the treatment of patients and how the system (psychiatric hospital) affects those experiences.

Being a social worker is a stressful occupation due to the guidelines, increased documentation, liability, and the push for measurable outcomes (achieving short term goals that were outlined in the written treatment plan) in treatment modalities (Acker, 2018). Social workers who professionally interact with those living with mental illness also often experience impairment with dealing with the challenges that come with the therapeutic relationship, potentially causing social workers to experience countertransference (transfer of feelings and muddled interactions toward the client) of negative emotions, which can affect the treatment modality and social workers' interactions (Yerushalmi, 2017). Thus, social workers may experience increased distress and decreased job satisfaction (Acker, 2018, para. 2).

There was a necessity for this research study as the literature did not separate social workers independently from psychologists and psychiatrists when working with

individuals diagnosed with a mental illness and in psychiatric hospitals, but the roles are very different. The psychiatrist's role in the hospital is to complete the psychiatric assessment, analyze the patient's history and symptoms, properly diagnose, and prescribe psychotropic medications as deemed appropriate for the patient (Jabbar et al., 2018). Psychologists play a vital role in the treatment of individuals living with mental illness as they offer psychotherapeutic interventions with an evidence-based style, provide psychological testing, and consultation when necessary (Carr & Miller, 2017). However, social workers practicing in the mental health arena focus on the diagnostic, assessment, and treatment needs through individual, family, and group therapy. Social workers treat individuals holistically (individually, environmentally, and natural supports such as family, friends, and employment; National Association of Social Workers, 2019). But there has been limited research on social workers who are employed in state, psychiatric hospitals.

This chapter addresses the literature search strategies followed by the theoretical foundation, systems theory, of the study. Systems theory was chosen as the theoretical foundation to address how the systems of the hospital may influence the experiences of social workers and how they may affect patients' treatment modalities. Furthermore, I attempt to provide a comprehensive synopsis of the literature that outlined the history of psychiatric hospitals, social workers' experiences in the field of working with those with mental health diagnoses, social workers' roles on multidisciplinary teams, and potential burnout. Finally, I provide a summary of the chapter and a brief overview of the following chapter.

# **Literature Search Strategy**

There was a limited amount of literature on social workers who worked in psychiatric hospitals and their roles in this setting. As a result, the following databases were utilized to research peer-reviewed articles: EBSCOHOST, SAGE Journals, PsychINFO, SocINDEX with full text, Social Work Abstract, and Google Scholar. The keywords used to search the aforementioned databases included social workers, psychiatric hospital, mental illness, social workers in psychiatric hospitals, social workers and mental illness, mental health social workers, mental health, social workers and mental health, mental health social workers, social workers or social services or social work and burnout or occupational stress or stress, frequent inpatient hospitalizations, inpatient psychiatric hospitalizations, frequent inpatient psychiatric hospitalizations, Maslach burnout inventory, burnout and social workers, burnout and mental health social workers, systems theory, general systems theory, multidisciplinary teams, multidisciplinary teams and psychiatric hospitals, multidisciplinary teams and social workers, interprofessional teams and social workers, multidisciplinary teams and social workers and social work and social work practices, history of psychiatric hospitals, history of social work, history of mental illness, history of psychotropic medications, and mental illness and treatments. The reference lists of the reviewed articles were researched for articles of interest; however, the references usually were outside of the 5-year scope. Due to the literature being limited in this area, it was beneficial for me to broaden the search to 10 years instead of the required 5-year span. Additionally, seminal works were utilized to provide a historical overview.

#### **Theoretical Foundation**

# **Systems Theory**

Systems theory is the theoretical underpinning for this research study. Ludwig von Bertalanffy is considered the founder of general systems theory, which was developed to support research from multiple disciplines in making scientific discoveries (Rousseau, 2015, para. 1). Ultimately, general systems theory is set on the premise that everything in this world (people, places, and things) belong to a system, which is then broken down into smaller systems that work together to make the system whole (Caws, 2015; Rousseau, 2015). Von Bertalanffy used scientific constructs to explain how behaviors among different systems affect the whole system without realization from those involved in the systems (Caws, 2015). Von Bertalanffy divided systems theory into two categories, open and closed. Open systems are systems exposed to their environments, whereas closed systems are not engaged and are often considered independent (Evans et al., 2014). Most of the behavioral/social and health professions are considered open systems because they often collaborate with other agencies when providing efficient services (Evans et al., 2014).

Since the early 1990s, systems theory in mental health settings often distinguish the personnel in a hierarchical order; however, their function does not always fall into a particular order, and each staff has a perceived notion of where they fall in that order (Juba, 1997). In many organizations, including the psychiatric hospital, hierarchies are applied to ensure all rules and regulations are being implemented. For example, in Virginia, there are nine mental health hospitals that are a part of the Department of

Behavioral Health and Developmental Services; however, the hospitals are accredited by the Joint Commission (Commonwealth of Virginia Department of Behavioral Health and Developmental Services, 2019). Each mental health facility is managed by a facility director responsible for the overall operation of the facility; nevertheless, the treatment is carried out by the multidisciplinary teams (treatment teams) on each unit (Commonwealth of Virginia Department of Behavioral Health and Developmental Services, 2019).

Systems theory is also relatable in a psychiatric hospital setting because of the design of the hospital's function in relation to the direct care staff. Psychiatric hospitals are a part of the system of mental health care for those individuals who need a higher and longer level of care to stabilize their mental health symptoms. The psychiatric hospital can be considered an open system, whereas psychiatry, forensic psychology, rehabilitation, social work, and nursing could all be considered smaller systems that make up the whole system of the hospital. For the psychiatric hospital to enhance service delivery to their patients and create an environment for the direct care staff to give optimal treatment, change must be considered and executed individually, as a multidisciplinary team and as an organization (Ablett, 2019). Understanding the systems created and implementing the change can be difficult and often requires the leadership and multidisciplinary teams to be strong enough to withstand the change (Ablett, 2019).

Utilizing this theoretical framework for this research was appropriate because it allowed me to look at the system and test whether the experiences of social workers are systems-driven. Additionally, it added value to the field of social work by assessing the

importance of social workers in the mental health field, especially psychiatric hospitals, and outlining how the systems in which they work can directly or indirectly affect the populations they serve.

#### **Literature Review**

#### **Historical Overview of Mental Illness**

According to the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders, fifth edition (DSM-5) by the American Psychiatric Association, mental health disorders are defined as:

A syndrome characterized by clinically significant disturbance in an individual's cognition, emotion regulation, or behavior that reflects a dysfunction in the psychological, biological, or developmental processes underlying mental functioning. Mental disorders are usually associated with significant distress or disability in social, occupational, or other important activities. an expectable or culturally approved response to a common stressor or loss, such as the death of a loved one, is not a mental disorder. Socially deviant behavior (e.g., political, religious, or sexual) and conflicts that are primarily between the individual and society are not mental disorders unless the deviance or conflict results from a dysfunction in the individual, as described above. (p. 20)

Historically, there are three general theories that highlight the origin of mental illness: supernatural, somatogenic, and psychogenic (Farreras, 2019). Supernatural theories, which had been developed prior to the 18th century, suggest that those who have mental illness have been possessed by a demonic spirit or as punishment from a divine

deity (Farreras, 2019; Foerschner, 2010; Kihlstrom, 2002;). According to some supernatural theories, this fear of punishment is a means for the individual to change their "behavior," especially because it is believed that this punishment can be placed on the individual experiencing the mental illness as well as their families (Johnson, 2005). Because many ancient civilizations believed their supreme being was responsible for their family members' mental illness and the deity was the only one who could heal the individual from the illness; thus, prayer, fasting, and other religious acts were means of creating a space for healing (Raguram et al., 2002). For example, the Mesopotamians developed incantations (chants), exorcisms, and other magical ritualistic acts to combat what they believed was a punishment from God (Abdul-Hamid & Stein, 2013; Foerschener, 2010). These beliefs about mental illness dates back as far back as biblical times, being described in the Old Testament of the Bible as "madness" being a punishment from God (Henze, 2001; Porter, 2002). This corroborates the thought that mental illness was an act of the supernatural, which is one theory of the onset of mental illness; however, this has been debunked.

The supernatural theory was dormant for several centuries but arose again in the 13th through 17th centuries when the witch hunt phenomena plagued Europe and America (Farreras, 2019; Schoeneman, 1977). Because witchcraft was considered a form of demonology and populations believed mental illness was demonic and a punishment of God or a higher deity, those living with mental illness who exhibited symptoms, including auditory, visual, and command hallucinations, and other psychotic behaviors, were deemed witches (Schoeneman, 1977). During the witch hunts, most of those living

with mental illness were considered witches or sorcerers and were burned at the stake due to this belief (Schoeneman, 1977). It was postulated mental illness was caused by witchcraft and those living with mental illness were humans used to implement the agenda of the devil (Schoeneman, 1977). By the end of the 18th century, more than 100,000 people, mostly those living with mental illness, had been killed because it was believed that they were witches (Farreras, 2019; Schoeneman, 1977).

Somatogenic theories suggest that mental illness is either hereditary, developed from other internal illnesses, or an imbalance or impairment to the brain (Farreras, 2019). Hippocrates, known as the "father of medicine," dismissed the thought that mysticism and religion were a direct correlation of the ailments of individuals (Missios, 2007). Hippocrates began to dispel the myth that mental illness was caused by the supernatural and religious deities and embraced the fact the universe comprised of four elements: air, water, fire, and earth, which corresponded to the four humours of the body: blood, phlegm, yellow bile, and black bile (Breitenfeld et al., 2014). It was believed the mental illness was exacerbated when the seasons changed and/or when temperatures and humidity changed because the humours would "stir" up the mental illness and determined the level of the mental illness (Evans et al., 2003). Additionally, he believed individuals living with mental illness, nor their families, should be chastened or held liable for their behaviors as expressed through the symptomology of the mental illness (Farreras, 2019). In regard to mental illness, Hippocrates categorized mental illness into three disorders/categories: mania, melancholia (what is now known as depression), and hysteria (often attributed to women who engaged in psychoneurotic behavior and

believed that it was a direct reflection of their uterus, which had to be "moved" or "disinfected"; Breitenfeld et al., 2014). Along similar lines, four categories used by Hippocrates to describe mental illness included epilepsy (a neurological disorder that causes loss of consciousness, sensory disturbances, convulsions or seizures), mania, melancholia, and brain fever (which is now categorized as encephalitis, meningitis, cerebritis, and scarlet fever—all of which are inflammation or infections of the brain; Farreras, 2019).

Galen of Pergamon (130-201 A.D.), another Greek physician, who was influenced by Hippocrates, made historical strides in the study of medicine. For 4 years, Galen studied at a sanctuary where religion, superstition, and healing were intertwined. He also completed an additional 4 years at an Alexandrian school of medicine where he studied anatomy and physiology (Missios, 2007). Although he spent 4 years at a sanctuary of healing prior to attending medical school, Galen also debunked the myth that mental illness was caused by a supernatural or religious deity. He agreed with Hippocrates there were physiological reasons why a person developed a mental illness; however, he introduced the psychogenic theories that suggested an individual developed mental illness due to a physical or somatic reasons but in conjunction with experiencing a traumatic or stressful event, the distortion of their perceptions (delusions), and dysfunctional perceptions to reality (Farreras, 2019).

There were many psychogenic theories related to mental illness and its effects on the mind; however, one of the most popular and widely used theories is the psychoanalytic theory, which was originated by Sigmund Freud (Watson, 1956). The

psychoanalytic theory suggests that the unconscious mind and childhood traumas are a result of how the personality develops into adulthood, which could result in psychological problems. Additionally, this theory suggests that therapy by a psychoanalyst could assist with the treatment of the psychological issue and/or the traumas that occurred (Watson, 1956). Initially, Freud categorized the mind into three regions: preconscious, conscious, and unconscious. Freud believed that the unconscious mind was the catalyst for the development of personality; however, there was a conflict with the preconscious and conscious mind. Thus, the individual's personality was seemingly developed through this mental unrest (Natoli, 2019).

After several years of study and practice, Freud developed a more structured explanation of the psyche, describing how personalities were developed the id, ego, and superego (McLeod, 2017; Natoli, 2019). The id represents the unconscious and primitive system of the development of personality and responds to the impulsivity of a person's needs, desires, and urges; hence, all babies operate in the id until their personalities are fully developed. The ego operates in the conscious psyche, is more rational, and is the system of the personality able to make decisions and problem-solve. The ego often works against the id because instead of seeking immediate gratification, the ego thinks through the consequences of said decision. The superego is considered the moral code system of personality development. Similar to the ego, the superego operates in the conscious mind; however, it assists the ego in making decisions that are considered moral and deflates the urges and immediate gratification of the id. Additionally, the superego allows the individual to engage in behavior and decisions that are considered societal norms

(McLeod, 2017). Freud believed that mental illness was caused by the unconscious and conscious psyches being in conflict with one another, which was the birth of psychoanalytic therapy (Watson, 1956).

Heinz Kohut was an American psychoanalyst who initially followed the works of Freud; however, after many years of working with patients in a psychotherapeutic setting, Kohut began to refute Freud's theory on the id, ego, and superego and developed the theory of self (Kahn, 1985). Kohut postulated the personality was developed through the introspection of one's self. This is developed through two lines of thoughts: birth to the attainment of object love (people) and narcissism through grandiose-exhibitionistic and parent imago lines (Eisenhuth, 1981). In infancy through early childhood, the self is developed by the interactions with the parents (self-object) in an effort to receive what they need. Kohut believed it was parents' responsibility to affirm the child and encourage the child to mirror behaviors. Idealization is the other self-object that is considered in the development of self in which the parents show the child their roles are that of superiority (Eisenhuth, 1981). Kuhot's narcissism line of thought suggested during the mirroring phase of development, the child starts to mature from grandiose and exhibitionist behaviors to working towards realistic goals of success. During this phase, self-esteem is developed through the parents' nurturing and if the parents are empathic towards the child through their behaviors, the child will idealize them (Eisenhuth, 1981). If a person is living with mental illness, it is believed there is a breakdown in the lines of development (Eisenhuth, 1981).

Mental illness and treatments for mental illness date back to 5000 B.C.; however, those treatments were not humane and were often brutal in nature (Missios, 2007; Foerschner, 2010). From ancient times to today, treatments for mental illness spanned from trepanning (the act of drilling a small hole in the skull to "release the evil spirit"), lobotomy, exorcisms, "disinfecting" the vaginas of women with hysteria, isolation, wearing of mystical jewelry, commitment to asylums, chaining to walls, locked in rooms, and medication management have all been means to treat mental illness (Foerschner, 2010).

Psychotropic medications were introduced in 1952 when chlorpromazine was introduced as an alternative treatment of schizophrenia (Blackwell, 1973). Prior to chlorpromazine being introduced, stimulants and sedatives were the only medications utilized to treat mental illness (Blackwell, 1973). Because the medication was found to be successful in managing the symptoms of schizophrenia, other medications, including more sedatives, were created and introduced to treat the symptomology of depression and other mental disorders. By 1965, benzodiazepines, tranquilizers, and other medications were introduced and widely used (Blackwell, 1973). In the United States, prescribing psychotropic medications has grown exponentially over the past two decades and continues to grow annually (Greenblatt et al., 2018; Pincus et al., 1998). With prescribing increasing annually, it can be determined this growth is attributed to a surge in diagnoses, mental illness not being as taboo as it once was, and the desire for those living with mental illness to have a fulfilling life (Greenblatt et al., 2018).

## **Mental Illness: Fact or Myth**

Both Hippocrates and Galen, along with other ancient Greek and Roman physicians and/or philosophers studied mental illness; however, there were some that did not think mental illness fell into any of the aforementioned categories. Factually, there are millions of people worldwide who live with mental illness, but there are some theorists who believe it is mythical (Spillane, 2018). Thomas Szasz is one of the most influential psychiatrists and psychoanalysts that believed that mental illness was a myth (Vatz & Weinberg, 1994). Szasz refuted mental illness was a myth because illness is pathologically defined as only affecting the body and the mind is not considered an organ; therefore, the mind cannot be considered ill (Spillane, 2018; Vatz & Weinberg, 1994). Szasz argued mental illness was a figment invented by psychiatrists to make society believe this is a means of treating people who are simply problemed individuals (Porter, 2002). Spillane (2018) stated, "Szasz's central thesis—that mental illness is a myth—is based on the following reasoning. Illness, by definition, affects only the body. The mind is not a bodily organ (either because it is spiritual in the manner of Descartes, or because as an abstract noun it does not refer to an entity). Therefore, the mind cannot be or become ill, and so mental illness is a myth" (p. 353). Szasz also asserted if the mind is considered the brain, then mental illness is an illness of the brain. Brain illnesses are usually identified through medical standards and symptomology, while mental illnesses are identified through individualized symptoms and behaviors (Spillane, 2018). Additionally, Szasz believed those who wanted to commit suicide had the right to do so.

He was also against involuntary hospitalization for those with mental illness and allowing individuals to plead not guilty by reason of insanity (Sederer, 2019).

There were many people who refuted Szasz's argument; however, one of the most influential contenders was Albert Ellis (Spillane, 2018). He is one person who highly disagreed with and literally debated Thomas Szasz's thought processes about mental illness being mythical. Albert Ellis was a psychologist that believed the total opposite of Szasz and felt mental illness was definitely real (Spillane, 2018). He was the creator of Rational Emotive Therapy, which was a humanistic theory conceptually thought that healthy behaviors and feelings were a result of rational thinking (Backx, 2011; Dryden & Bond, 1994). In the great debate of 1977, Szasz and Ellis had a face-to-face debate to a full audience about whether mental illness was fact or mythical. Ellis's stance was mental illness was a social fact because most people believed it existed and the behaviors exhibited confirmed it was factual (Spillane, 2018). Additionally, Ellis believed psychotic behavior was a result of biological anomalies and neurotic behaviors which resulted from personality deficiencies that were irrational (Spillane, 2018).

## **Historical Overview of Psychiatric Hospitals**

In the 1600s, mental illness was not widely understood by society and was often viewed as immoral, a spiritual "disconnect," or a means of punishment by whatever supreme being individuals believed in (U.S. National Library of Medicine, 2017). One of the oldest and most famous psychiatric hospitals started out as St. Mary of Bethlem Priory in Beckenham, London, which was founded in 1247 and served as a religious house that offered divinity services for those in need and as a shelter for those that could

afford to stay on the premises (McMillan, 1997; Porter, 1997). The first documented patients were 6 people who were labeled as "lunatics" and probably were transferred there from another hospital in Charing Cross (Porter, 1997). It has been documented patients were treated in the most inhumane way. There were concerns with overcrowding, patients being placed in shackles, strait jackets, and other means of restraints, they were not being fed properly, and the leadership was known for making money off of patients and not using the allotted funds to properly care for patients (McMillan, 1997; Porter, 1997). The original hospital was in ruins, so another location was built and they adopted the name the Hospital of St. Mary at Bethlem, which could hold approximately 100 patients. The hospital started to accept individuals living with mental illness from all over the country and, in comparison to other hospitals in other countries, Bethlem was considered one of the most accommodating at that time (Porter, 1997). Every patient admitted into the hospital were given at least one year to be "cured" and they were discharged from the hospital back into society. It was not until 1725 that Bethlem added a unit for those that were "incurable" as they were starting to notice a trend of those not being "cured" (Porter, 1997). Bethlem grew exponentially and the movement for the humane treatment of individuals living with mental illness became a worldwide concern.

In the United States, the Quakers in Philadelphia are credited with being the first to attempt organized treatment of those living with mental illness. Due to the growing trend of individuals with mental illness, in 1753, the Pennsylvania Hospital opened a psychiatric ward in the basement of the hospital that housed approximately six patients initially (U.S. National Library of Medicine, 2017). The need was growing aggressively;

therefore, they had to expand and the Pennsylvania Hospital for the Insane was erected in the suburbs in 1856 and remained opened until 1998 (U.S. National Library of Medicine, 2017). In 1770, Virginia was facing the same concerns with their mentally ill population, which prompted legislature to pass a bill for them to build a hospital in Colonial Williamsburg near the College of William and Mary. In 1773, Eastern Lunatic Asylum, now known as Eastern State Hospital, was admitting their first patients and is nationally known as the first public hospital to specifically treat individuals with mental illness and remains open to date (Commonwealth of Virginia Department of Behavioral Health and Developmental Services, n.d.).

Dr. Benjamin Rush is known as the "father of American Psychiatry" and is credited for acknowledging mental illness as a disease instead of punishment of the person and their family (Penn Medicine, 2017). From 1752 – 1817, Philadelphia, Virginia, New York, and Kentucky were states that were the firsts in providing treatment to those living with mental illness and by 1890, every state had public mental health hospitals known as asylums (U.S. National Library of Medicine, 2017). These asylums were the principal mode of treatment of the mentally ill, but the treatment of the individuals and the actual asylums were inhumane and deplorable (Modak et al., 2016). By 1840, many of the institutions were overcrowded and patients were often mistreated by being placed in straitjackets, being physically abused, malnourished, chained, lacked hygienic practices, were placed in insulin-induced comas, given lobotomies, and underwent electroshock therapy, which increased the behaviors and symptoms of mental illness (Modak et al., 2016). In 1844, the Association of Medical Superintendents of

American Institutions for the Insane was founded by a group of 13 physicians who aspired to increase their knowledge of mental illnesses, how they can be classified as diseases, and improve the treatment of and for those living with mental illness (Colaizzi, 2005).

Psychiatric care has evolved towards better patient care and a better understanding of the manifestation and treatment of mental illness due to the efforts of Dorothea Dix. She is considered a forerunner in the way society views those with mental illness (Strickler & Farmer, 2019). Due to her own mental illness of depression and a "healing" through individualized therapy, Dix decided to work in a prison where she witnessed individuals with mental illness be treated inhumanely. This prompted her to lobby for inmates' rights in several states and to improve how those living with mental illness were treated. Additionally, she was responsible for lobbying for and the opening of 32 of the 123 mental health hospitals during the 1880s (Strickler & Farmer, 2019).

Another frontrunner in the change of how those living with mental illness were treated was Clifford Whittingham Beers. He was the founder of the Mental Hygiene Movement after he was committed to 2 asylums and 1 state psychiatric hospital on three different occasions due to his attempted suicide and symptomology in 1900 (Moldovan, 1954). This seminal work by Moldovan (1954) outlines how Beers was mistreated in each location and how he ultimately became well enough where he recorded on paper how deplorable the conditions of the institutions were. Beers would provoke the untrained staff so they would place him on the most violent units, so he could see how patients were treated there (Moldovan, 1954). Upon release from the hospital, Beers was

able to write his book outlining his and other patients' experiences in the hospital. His book prompted the development of the Mental Hygiene Movement in 1908 in Connecticut. By 1909, the local movement became a national phenomenon and the National Committee of Mental Hygiene was formed (Moldovan, 1954). In the Commonwealth of Virginia, where this study will take place, there are eight state affiliated mental health hospitals for adults and one for children and adolescents (Commonwealth of Virginia Department of Behavioral Health & Developmental Services, 2018). Virginia is the home of one of the oldest psychiatric hospitals still in operation today (Commonwealth of Virginia Department of Behavioral Health & Developmental Services, 2018).

Today, psychiatric hospitals are often divided into several different wards or units in accordance to the level of care that is necessary for patients admitted for care (Papoulias et al., 2014). The purpose of the wards or units are to provide a therapeutic environment for patients, safety, offering a milieu that is conducive to symptom management, and preparing patients for discharge into the community (Papoulias et al., 2014). A systematic review of the literature completed by Papoulias et al. (2014) included quantitative, qualitative, and mixed methods studies to evaluate how therapeutic the wards or units were for patients that were served and discovered there were links to symptoms, social interaction, restraint and seclusion, the overall atmosphere, and the perceptions of the staff and patients that work and live in the psychiatric hospital. Many psychiatric hospitals are implementing more recovery-oriented care within the confines of their treatment modalities as this promotes individuality of care by utilizing a strength-

based perspective for patients that inherently creates a sense of hope, structure, and empowerment (Chang et al., 2018). Recovery-based care allows the practitioners and patients to focus on taking personal responsibility of their mental and physical wellbeing, while concentrating on their independence and being motivated to reach their potential (Chang et al., 2018). While recovery-oriented care has been a movement in the psychiatric hospitals, trauma-informed care has been on the horizon as well. Levenson (2017, p. 105) defines trauma "as an exposure to an extraordinary experience that presents a physical or psychological threat to oneself or others and generates a reaction of helplessness and fear." Trauma-informed care hinges on the thought most people have experienced some form of trauma in their life, acknowledging the symptomology of the trauma, and how that trauma may directly or indirectly affect the person's life and the choices they make (Sundborg, 2019). The role social workers play in trauma-informed care in a mental health setting is they are trained to recognize the patient's environment could be a direct correlation to the trauma the individual has experienced; therefore, ensuring the patient's treatment modalities are determined from a holistic perspective is vital (Levenson, 2017).

With the works of Hippocrates, Galen, and other physicians that worked with those living with mental illness, the views and treatments of mental illness has vastly changed. With the addition of psychiatric hospitals and more physicians that specialize in mental illness (psychiatrists), medications were introduced and are more widely used in the treatment of mental illness. Psychotropic medications were introduced in the 1800s and are widely used today. Psychotropic medications started with the use of insulin,

barbiturates, and bromides for sedation and then graduated to lithium in the 1940s and now the medications that we have today (Foerschner, 2010; Stephenson et al., 2013).

## **Frequent Inpatient Psychiatric Hospitalizations**

After the initial discharge from a psychiatric hospital, it is expected at least 40% to 60% of those patients will be hospitalized again within one year of discharge (O'Connell et al., 2018). There are not any definitive answers as to why the recidivism rate amongst those that have been admitted into an inpatient psychiatric hospital remains high; however, a qualitative study of forensic patients from an inpatient psychiatric hospital indicated the overarching themes of frequent hospitalizations or reoffending (which is a strong indicator of rehospitalization) were time to make changes in their behavior or believe they should not be in the hospital at all, trust and the building of meaningful relationships of healthcare workers and other patients, the hope and belief they will be effective in their treatment in accordance with their outlined treatment goals, developing the necessary tools, and having the resources available to be successful through and after treatment (Pollak et al., 2018). Contrary to the aforementioned study, a systematic review of the literature revealed significant predictors of psychiatric rehospitalization was related to the patient's lack of compliance with medication regimen and doctor appointments after discharge, the type of housing they were discharged to with evidence being discharged to their own homes created better outcomes, but did not prevent rehospitalization, and the co-occurring disorder and diagnosis of substance/alcohol abuse (Sfetcu, et al., 2017).

Like frequent inpatient hospitalizations, length of stay while in the hospital is also a factor for those living with mental illness (Pauselli et al., 2017). With deinstitutionalization being a primary focus on the care of those living with mental illness, it is recommended inpatient hospitalizations be as brief as possible while providing care beneficial to the patient (Pauselli et al., 2017). A quantitative study conducted by the aforementioned authors yielded findings that indicated predictors of longer length of stay in the hospital was attributed to a single/unmarried marital status, involuntary admission, being admitted with a primary diagnosis of a thought or mood disorder, no prior diagnosis of substance use disorder, those diagnosed with schizophrenia and/or other psychotic disorders, the patient being prescribed three or more antipsychotic medications, and the patient being discharged to a residential facility and not simply to their home (Pauselli et al., 2017).

### **Social Workers and Mental Health**

Social workers are educated and trained to advocate for those individuals who are considered disregarded by societal norms and includes, but are not limited to minority groups (Bowen & Walton, 2015). In the mental/behavioral health field, the role of social workers is highly significant due to the primary ethical tenets of promoting human and client rights, person-centeredness, advocacy, and effective interventions to decrease symptomology of those living with mental illness. Their role consists of assisting individuals with complex lives with cultivating their sense of purpose. Additionally, social workers understand the importance of working with an individual holistically and within systems (the individual, environment, and natural supports); therefore, they have

the ability to engage those that may be living with mental illness and other health concerns (Bowen & Walton, 2015; Courtney & Moulding, 2014; Hussein, 2018).

Although there is relatively little research on social workers in psychiatric hospitals and their experiences, there are few studies focused on mental health social workers in community mental health settings and how recovery-oriented care of patients affected the ethical practices with involuntary patients (Courtney & Moulding, 2014), the importance of educating mental health social workers and community mental health nurses to combat the growing need of those practitioners because of the rise of mental health concerns (Beinecke & Huxley, 2009), and the need of mental health social workers on multidisciplinary teams to provide the necessary psychoeducational needs, assessments, and working with individuals and families from a holistic approach (Yusof et al., 2019).

In review of the aforementioned studies, there is growing support for the claim there is a need and importance of social workers in the mental health arena; however, none such authors discussed the professional experiences of social workers in those community-based environments (Bowen & Walton, 2015). Although the professional experiences will be addressed in this study, the personal aspects of the social workers' lives could also be a factor as their own mental health, substance abuse and use history, and past life experiences could play a role in how they interact with their patients (Pooler et al., 2008). Despite the Social Work Code of Ethics being the guide to how social workers are supposed to conduct themselves with clients, if they do not receive the necessary training to be emotionally aware, seeking help when needed, and

understanding their reasons for being in the profession, the ability to be effective in their scope of practice becomes more challenging (Pooler et al., 2008).

## **Effectiveness of Social Workers on Multidisciplinary Teams**

Multidisciplinary teams consist of a group of professionals from different disciplines, along with the individual being served, the family, and any outside agencies that are assisting with the treatment of the individual being served work together to develop care plans for the individuals they serve (Ambrose-Miller & Ashcroft, 2016; Burden & Thornton, 2018). Multidisciplinary teams can be found in most clinical, physical, and behavioral health settings (Giles, 2016; Yusof et al., 2019). Typically, in psychiatric hospitals, especially in Virginia, multidisciplinary teams are led by the patient; however, amongst the disciplines, the psychiatrist is the leader of the team with input from the other professionals on the team (Goldberg et al., 1984). These meetings are a requirement from the regulatory agency that ensures the hospital's adherence to the regulations they must follow (Curtis et al., 2014). As with any other team-driven service, there can be concerns with how the team facilitates treatment modalities. According to the Interprofessional Education Collaborative, there are four competencies that should be considered on a practicing multidisciplinary teams that would yield success (Ambrose-Miller & Ashcroft, 2016). The competencies include implementing morals and values for successful practice, outlining and understanding the roles and responsibilities of each member of the team and the team as a whole, having open communication amongst the team, and collaborating as a team (Ambrose-Miller & Ashcroft, 2016). Studies suggest the presence of mental health social workers, especially on multidisciplinary teams, is

vital to the care of patients (Giles, 2016). Social workers can advocate for patients by observing how medications affect their day-to-day interactions, providing individualized interventions, treating the patient from a holistic approach, and the coordination of effective discharge plans that will assist the individual and families with after-care (Giles, 2016; Yusof et al., 2019).

Although considered valuable to the multidisciplinary team and the care of the patients, social workers often experience feelings of inadequacy by those on the team perceived as having a higher status or leadership of the team, thus enforcing decisions that may not be all-encompassing of the entire team (Atwal & Caldwell, 2005). Despite this periodic practice, studies have indicated social workers often experience feelings that their roles on the multidisciplinary team are more routine and forces them to focus less on the emotional and personal needs of patients and more on the practices of the hospital (McLaughlin, 2016). Similarly, the study implemented by Ambrose-Miller and Ashcroft (2016), the authors found there were challenges faced by social workers on a multidisciplinary team. Majority of the themes that emerged from their study aligned with the competencies outlined by the Interprofessional Education Collaborative, in addition to discrepancies in which team member has the final decision-making power (Ambrose-Miller & Ashcroft, 2016).

A mixed methods study conducted by Sohn and Jang (2019) concentrated on the experiences of social workers and how collaboration (case management) with other agencies and disciplines to assist those living with mental illness meet their treatment needs. Quantitatively, the researchers utilized a spreadsheet to have the participants to

record their activities and those were analyzed using descriptive statistics analysis and SNA. While qualitatively, focus groups were used, the research revealed there was poor collaboration with the other agencies, which is not effective for the clients' treatment (Sohn & Jang, 2019). Secondly, the lack of resources and the idealistic expectations to achieve optimal job performance. Lastly, there was a need for a more centralized system that would foster a more collaborative, organized manner in which case management services are implemented (Sohn & Jang, 2019).

#### **Burnout of Social Workers**

Burnout can affect any person in any profession and is defined as a person's response to the pressure and stress of their occupation which can be brought on by disproportionate work demands, the monotony of the job tasks, conflict, accountability practices, lack of professional development opportunities, and work/life balance (Marc & Oşvat, 2013). Job stress, high demands, consistent documentation, outrageous caseloads, inadequate wages for the workload, lack of proper supervision, hopelessness surrounding personal goals, and detachment from human emotion are some of the reasons why social workers are at a high risk for burnout (Kim & Ji, 2009; Lanham et al., 2012; Travis et al., 2016). Lizano (2015) argued burnout started with the human services sector because of the high rate of workers experiencing fatigue and feelings of being overworked due to the needs and demands of the populations they worked with. Additionally, those that work in the human services field, along with 6 other professions, have the worst physical and psychological health and job satisfaction amongst 26 surveyed professions (Lizano, 2015). As highlighted by Hussein (2018), social workers engage with those that have

experienced trauma, abuse, poverty, and other life altering events. This causes social workers to be at an unprecedented level of stress and burnout than any occupation in the human services field. Morse et al (2012) reviewed several studies and concluded 21-67% of mental health workers, including social workers, experienced burnout at extremely high rates. Burnout can be costly for employers as staff self-terminate their positions, the employers have to hire and train new staff to be efficient (Morse et al., 2012).

Maslach Burnout Inventory (MBI) is an instrument that is widely used throughout studies addressing burnout by utilizing a survey that covers 22 items related to occupational burnout. When analyzing the Maslach Burnout Inventory, the three major theoretical assumptions measured are emotional exhaustion, depersonalization, and low personal accomplishment (Lani, 2010; Tartakovsky, 2016). Emotional exhaustion is the employee's inability to feel and display emotion when working with clients (Savaya et al., 2018; Tartakovsky, 2016). Depersonalization is when they start to view the clients they encounter negatively and their interactions are pessimistic (Savaya et al., 2018; Tartakovsky, 2016). Low personal accomplishment makes the employee feel dissatisfaction with their professional growth and have an overall undesirable insight of their job (Savaya et al., 2018; Tartakovsky, 2016). Because those living with mental illness are viewed as vulnerable, stigmatized, and often a misunderstood population, social workers that provide services to them are at a higher risk of emotional fatigue; thus, causing a higher level of burnout and stress (Bove & Pervan, 2013; Hussein et al., 2014a). In a quantitative study completed by Hussein (2018), the findings indicated overall, social workers have a moderate to high burnout rate in accordance to the Maslach Burnout Inventory. For social workers who primarily work with children and families, their burnout is more associated with depersonalization because of the multifaceted social problems, such as poverty, removal of children from the home, homelessness, abuse and neglect, adoption, foster care, and chronic illnesses, of the child and the family; however, social workers that primarily work with adults and those with mental illness were found to have less emotional exhaustion and feelings of depersonalization. The key finding of this study is that the burnout of social workers is directly related to how they perceive their work environments, the resources available to them, and the demands of the job. Another quantitative study conducted by Sofology et al (2019) found emotional exhaustion and personal accomplishment were significant for mental health workers. Also, there was a direct correlation with workers' length of time on the job and emotional exhaustion. The longer the worker stayed on the job, the likelihood of developing emotional exhaustion was higher. This level of emotional exhaustion led to insufficient job performance (Sofology et al., 2019).

Social workers have to feel like they have support of the organization employing them by including them in the decision-making processes, proper supervision, and a culture for learning (Hussein, 2018). It is imperative employers of social workers be cautious of the effects of burnout because it can be detrimental to the productivity and the quality of client care, treatment modalities and outcomes, and social workers' overall physical and mental health (Sofology et al., 2019; Tartakovsky, 2016).

## **Summary and Conclusions**

Although there has been research to address social workers and burnout, the importance of social workers in the mental health field, and social workers' roles in community-based care in conjunction with recovery-themed care (Yusof et al., 2019; Beinecke & Huxley, 2009; Courtney & Moulding, 2014), there is no research to address the systemic experiences of social workers that are employed in state psychiatric hospitals and the influence of these experiences may or may not affect the frequent hospitalizations, interactions, and treatment modalities of patients served. Given such, further research is warranted that will address the aforementioned phenomenon. Through extensive research in the databases offered, literature on social workers in psychiatric hospitals was limited.

The principal reason for this qualitative study was to investigate the experiences of social workers in a psychiatric hospital. Additionally, the contribution of this study brought awareness to the psychiatric hospital's administrators to consider the practices of the hospital and whether they have resources in place to assist social workers and other direct care staff with being more effective in their practices with patients. The results of this study garnered more awareness of the effects of working with those living with mental illness and how to effectively give self-care and self-awareness. It is with great hope this research brought more conversation and changes in the mental health field, especially the state psychiatric hospitals. Chapter 3 addresses the research methodology, design, and rationale.

## Chapter 3: Research Method

The purpose of this qualitative case study was to gain an understanding of how the professional experiences of social workers in a state, inpatient psychiatric hospital influenced the treatment of patients whom they serve and how the system (psychiatric hospital) affected those experiences. The goal was to address the experiences of social workers in relation to the effects they have on patients. Social workers often work in highly stressful environments and are expected to provide quality support to the individuals they serve (Wagaman et al., 2015). This research was conducted to gain a better understanding of whether social workers' personal and professional experiences in an inpatient mental health facility directly or indirectly affected the treatment modalities of patients, led to adverse interactions with patients that caused skewed treatment outcomes, and whether the hospital, as a system, affected the work practices of social workers and the treatment delivery of patients.

# **Research Design and Rationale**

## **Research Question**

How do the systemic experiences of social workers in a state, inpatient psychiatric hospital influence treatment delivery of patients?

#### **Research Design and Rationale**

The research design to this study was a case study, which allowed me to analyze the research question from a holistic approach (Baškarada, 2014). Additionally, a case study allowed me to explore the phenomenon in more detail and how or why it occurs (Campbell, 2014; Yin, 2018). There are five research methods utilized in social science

research—experiment, survey, archival analysis, histories, and case studies—all of which ask a combination of "who, what, when, where, and how" and are differentiated by three conditions to determine which method to use (Yin, 2018). The conditions are: (a) how the research question is developed, (b) the control the researcher has on the behavioral events, and (c) determining whether the research will focus on current or historical events (Yin, 2018). Experiment method usually requires the researcher to conduct a trial or test that has a research question that asks how or why. Survey method is used when the researcher is using a questionnaire to analyze a phenomenon of study. Archival analysis utilizes documentation/data that has been used to analyze a particular phenomenon and when the researcher is seeking the prevalence of said phenomenon. Historical analysis is when the researcher is utilizing seminal data and other documentation to determine how and why a phenomenon is viewed (Yin, 2018).

Case study was utilized for this study because I was seeking to explore how the professional experiences of social workers in a system (psychiatric hospital) influenced the treatment modalities of patients. A case study allows the researcher to examine the contexts of experience such as social and political contexts (Njie & Asimiran, 2014, para. 9). Case study was the more appropriate qualitative design because I explored in-depth data about this particular group.

#### Role of the Researcher

In qualitative research, the researcher is considered the key instrument and has an influence in the research process (Moser & Korstjens, 2017). The researcher has many roles in the research process and must be able to identify their positionality in the

collection of the data (Ravitch & Carl, 2016). For instance, researchers can be considered observers while interacting with the participants, as they need to be able to perceive when the content of the interview process may be too emotional for the participants.

Researchers should be empathetic to the needs of the participants as it is a means of

building rapport and trust (Moser & Korstjens, 2017).

As the researcher, I collected and analyzed the data and was dedicated to understanding the data to ensure richness. Qualitative research must be trustworthy and can only be established through credibility, transferability, dependability, and confirmability (Amankwaa, 2016). Credibility reflects whether there is any truth in the findings of the research and can be established through extended interactions with the research participants through observations and interviews, the use of different data sources, and member checking (Amankwaa, 2016). Transferability is the extent to which the findings can be transferred to other settings, situations, and populations, which is provided through descriptions of the participants and the study (Connelly, 2016). I ensured all details of the study were outlined in manner where the readers, both lay and professionals, have a full picture and understanding of the study to provide a level of transferability in future qualitative studies. Dependability of the study references how stable the conditions and data are over time (Connelly, 2016). To evaluate accuracy of the data, I allowed a fellow researcher not involved in the actual research to conduct a review of the research process. A study can be considered dependable if the researcher's processes and descriptions can be duplicated in future studies (Cope, 2014), which was confirmed by allowing the processes to be reviewed by another researcher.

Further, reflexivity is the researcher's introspective assessment of their identity through the research as well as any biases that may arise (Wendel et al., 2018). This process requires self-examination frequently throughout the study to ensure that researcher's subjectivities do not impede on the results of the study (Ravitch & Carl, 2016). As a qualitative researcher, bias can alter the authenticity of the participants' experience and misrepresent what the participant was attempting to convey (Wadams & Park, 2018). I am a social worker by education and was employed at a state psychiatric hospital in that role. Even though I had experiences in the position, exploring the experiences of other social workers in a state psychiatric hospital was beneficial for the field. There was a potential for unintentional bias because of my understanding of the environment and the job functions; however, due to the amount of time I had been separated from this role in a psychiatric hospital (5 years), it did not pose any threat for bias in the research. When conducting the interviews, I also focused on gaining the participants' understandings, feelings, and discernments and circumvented trying to influence the answers to align with my purview (Moser & Korstjens, 2018). There was not any conflict of interest or ethical concerns.

# Methodology

#### **Participant Selection Logic**

For this research study, the recruitment process consisted of contacting the hospital's research review committee designated chair via email and formulating a request to conduct the study. All documents requested by the research review committee's designated chair was submitted. Participants were selected through the

following criteria: (a) be involved in the day-to-day interactions with patients, (b) participated in multidisciplinary team meetings, and (c) were willing participants in the study. Purposeful case selection was ideal due to the experiences of social workers and their ability to lend their knowledge of the practices of the hospital and patients.

I utilized a purposeful sampling method, which allowed me to select the sample size that irradiated what is being studied (van Rijnsoever, 2017). When selecting a sample size, there was not a specific guideline to suggest what a sample size should be in qualitative research (Nelson, 2016). However, qualitative studies often have a smaller sample size than quantitative studies and must reach saturation to determine whether the sample size is sufficient (Mason, 2010). For a case study, sample size is the least important concern because the researcher should be focused more on the fullness of the data; however, at least one person should be used for a case study design, but more can be utilized (Njie & Asimiran, 2014). Therefore, the sample size for this research study was five social workers to reach saturation. Qualitative researchers must be cautious in their understanding of saturation because the conclusion of the data could prove to be false if the researcher simply believes saturation has been met due to the lack of new findings (Charmaz, 2014). Codes, themes, and concepts were exhausted to reach saturation (van Rijnsoever, 2017). I reached saturation with the sample size of five social workers.

#### Instrumentation

When conducting any research, there are tools that are utilized to collect the data.

In case studies, researchers often use interviews, observations, recordings, and other

communications to collect data; however, the use of semi structured open-ended interviews is most popular (Burkholder et al., 2016). When conducting semi-structured interviews, the researcher must establish questions that are related to the research question(s) and the researcher needs to anticipate probing questions will be needed to follow-up and provide more in-depth reflections from the participants (Burkholder et al., 2016). I conducted interviews as a means to collect data. Patton (2015) indicated that standardized open-ended questions must be cautiously worded and developed, detailed, and outlined to ensure the researcher is asking the participants the same questions, including the probing questions, in the same order, and with the same intensity. There is minor flexibility with the probing questions, but the researcher must record those questions and if appropriate, use those questions again if the opportunity presents itself with the other participants (Patton, 2015). I created interview questions that guided the process and were recorded via the social platform, Zoom Healthcare, application.

#### **Data Collection**

After the potential participants agreed to participate in the study, I contacted each of the participants via email to schedule a day and time for the interviews and the interview process was explained. Social workers who met criteria were interviewed via a secured virtual platform, Zoom Healthcare, due to the hospital's restrictions on visitation because of the COVID-19 pandemic. Three of the five interviews were completed during work hours (lunch break), and the other two were completed after work hours at the discretion of the participants. Each participant was asked to commit up to one hour to complete the interview process and to send an email indicating their understanding of the

study, meeting criteria of the study, confidentiality, and access to the study once it is completed. All interviews were recorded utilizing the record feature offered through Zoom Healthcare. The interviews were transcribed within 24 hours of the completion of the interview and the data was analyzed and stored using the qualitative data analysis software, NVivo. The participants were informed of the recording, transcribing, and data and were allowed to withdraw from the interview process if they deemed necessary. None of the participants withdrew their participation. Additionally, I informed the participants they can have access to their interviews after the study. The interview guide can be found in the appendix.

## **Data Analysis Plan**

After the data was collected, I analyzed the data appropriately by utilizing thematic-narrative analysis, which surfaced a deeper understanding of the views of the participants that were not unearthed applying the traditional means of analysis (Green et al., 2015). There are six steps to thematic-narrative analysis, which include:

- 1. becoming familiar with the data by reviewing the entire data set several times to ensure that the researcher is fully aware of the collected data;
- 2. creating the preliminary codes that are basic and interesting to the researcher;
- extracting the themes by collating the different codes to find the commonalities;
- 4. looking at the themes from a deeper perspective to ensure that each theme is clear and heterogenous in nature;

- 5. defining the themes by writing an analysis of the findings for each heterogenous theme that was extracted from the data; and
- 6. finalizing the written analysis (Braun & Clark, 2006).

After all of the data was collected, I transcribed the interviews and started the coding process. Coding qualitative data requires the researcher/interviewer to allocate a word or brief phrase that summarizes the data collected during the interview or observation (Saldaña, 2016). To code the data, I utilized NVivo coding software, which captured the voice of the participants and utilized verbatim what was communicated (Saldaña, 2016).

#### **Issues of Trustworthiness**

Trustworthiness is a vital part of research because it determines the integrity of the study. To meet the expectations of trustworthiness, I outlined the steps that were implemented to ensure the study was trustworthy and can be an addition to research that has already been established and what is yet to come.

## Credibility

Credibility focuses on the value of the truth of the study (Elo et al., 2014). For this study, credibility was attained by utilizing member checking to ensure what was being conveyed in the study was truthful from their perspective. The participants did not feel the need to review their transcripts, but it was offered. Engaging in member checking strengthens the data because it allowed the data to be analyzed and discussed from the perspective of the participants and the researcher (Caretta & Pérez, 2019; Korstjens & Moser, 2018). Additionally, member checking is considered one of the most critical

techniques to establish credibility (Amankwaa, 2016). It was necessary for me to utilize persistent observation as a means of reviewing the codes and recoding as necessary in an effort to hone in on details that arose from the data that impacted the problem outlined in the study (Korstjens & Moser, 2018). Lastly, due to the restrictions of the COVID-19 pandemic, policies and procedures were not readily available to the researcher; therefore, triangulation was not used.

## **Transferability**

To ensure this study is generalizable in other settings and can be replicated if necessary, I provided a detailed description of the setting, the participants' demographics in relation to the content being collected, including the inclusionary and exclusionary criteria of the participants, the sample size, the interview guide that was approved and used, a detailed outline of the how the interviews were conducted, and an overview of the transcriptions that were used to collect the data. By utilizing the aforementioned details, transferability was attained (Amankwaa, 2016; Korstjens & Moser, 2018).

## **Dependability**

Being consistent throughout the research study, from the development of the interview guide to how it was implemented, was vital because it determined whether the study was dependable (Korstjens & Moser, 2018). Since this study used an interview guide, to maintain consistency, the same questions were asked of each participant and was recorded to ensure the interviews were implemented in the exact manner for each participant. Furthermore, this determined whether the data collected was consistent with the written findings (Amankwaa, 2016).

## **Confirmability**

Confirmability focuses on whether the findings are a truthful analysis of the data and not skewed by the researcher's biases or what they thought the findings should be (Connelly, 2016). To strategize how confirmability was established and maintained, I used an audit trail to collect all of the details that were used to implement the study, including maintaining a researcher's journal to outline any feelings and possible biases that may have arisen because of the researcher's previous position as a social worker in a psychiatric hospital. The journal assisted the researcher in maintaining objectivity in the data collection and analysis.

#### **Ethical Considerations**

Ethical considerations assist the researcher in the prevention of misrepresenting the data, thus causing skewed findings and includes confidentiality and social responsibility (Prabhakar, 2013). Ethical considerations include confidentiality practices, consent, privacy, and any conflict of interest. To protect the confidentiality of each participant, they were given a personal identification number and the demographics exposed were just gender and years of service. All documentation and data are only available to the faculty of Walden University, as requested, and myself. All computer or web-based data was downloaded onto an external hard drive that was password protected. I will maintain the data for five years in a locked cabinet in my home office until it is deemed appropriate to destroy.

Once the data was collected, I became familiar with the data by listening to the recordings several times and comparing it to the transcriptions that were developed to

ensure accuracy and it was understood what the participant was trying to convey in their answers. I wanted to ensure interpretation of the participants was accurate. After reviewing the interviews and comparing the transcriptions, I began to create the basic codes found in the data by analyzing the codes that came from that analysis. I pinpointed the themes that arose from the collected data and analyzed those themes to ensure each theme was concise, diverse, and was able to stand alone. Lastly, I wrote the final analysis and conclusion of the data as it was interpreted through the themes. I provided a means of obtaining the final, approved findings to the participants if they would like to read the full study. I will maintain the data for a minimum of five years and dispose of it according to the federal laws of Virginia after that timeframe.

## **Summary**

This qualitative research study attempted to explore the experiences of social workers in a state, psychiatric hospital and the influences it has on patients. I conducted interviews to collect data, coded said data, and stored it via NVivo coding software. I made every attempt to ensure the trustworthy strategies were used throughout the research process.

## Chapter 4: Results

The purpose of this qualitative case study was to gain an understanding of how the systemic, professional experiences of social workers in a state, inpatient psychiatric hospital influences the treatment delivery of patients. The goal was to address the research question related to experiences of social workers and how the system of the psychiatric hospital may affect patients, as social workers often work in stressful environments with high expectations for quality support to patients (Wagaman et al., 2015). This qualitative case study explored the viewpoints of five social workers who are currently employed by a state, inpatient psychiatric hospital through interviews utilizing open-ended questions. The interviews were conducted until saturation was reached. Saturation is reached when no new codes, concepts, or themes are generated (Rijnsoever, 2017). This chapter outlines the themes that emerged from careful analysis of the data collected. To this end, Chapter 4 delineates the findings uncovered by the research question.

## **Setting and Demographics**

I received approval from Walden University's IRB on August 12, 2020 (IRB approval #08-12-20-0706079) to conduct research. I also had to obtain approval from each hospitals' internal research review committee per hospital protocol. This included completing and submitting documentation provided by each committee. Approval was obtained from the hospitals' committees, and I had to gain permission from the social work departments' supervisors to interview their staff. Each supervisor was sent an email from me explaining the study with the university's IRB approved flyer and consent form

attached. The supervisors were asked to disseminate the email, flyer, and consent form to their staff by way of their internal email system.

Participants contacted me via email to schedule their interviews. All interviews were conducted using the virtual platform, Zoom, because of the state and hospital restrictions due to the COVID-19 pandemic. Participants reviewed the consent form and gave consent when they scheduled their interviews by email. While scheduling and conducting the five interviews, each participant received a pseudonym to protect their anonymity. Each participant in the study were identified by the initials "RP" to represent "research participant" followed by a sequence of numbers (e.g., RP001). At the time of the study, all five participants were employed as social workers at the psychiatric hospital and met criteria for the study. Of the five participants who volunteered for the study, none were males and five were females and averaged 4.5 years of service (see Table 1).

**Table 1**Demographics

Participant	Sex	Years of	
_		Service	
RP001	Female	3	_
RP002	Female	6	
RP003	Female	4	
RP004	Female	4	
RP005	Female	4	

#### **Data Collection**

Initially, I attempted to conduct the research at two hospitals. After approval from the hospitals' research committees, both social work supervisors were contacted by email. However, after four communication attempts, one of the supervisors did not

respond to the request to conduct the research. Therefore, that hospital did not yield any participants. After emailing the social work supervisor at one of the hospitals, it took 2 weeks for a response by way of email and a phone conversation. But within 2 days of the email being forwarded to social workers by the supervisor, the first interview was scheduled, and all subsequent interviews were scheduled and completed within 3 weeks.

Originally, the interviews were planned to be face-to-face; however, due to the COVID-19 pandemic, the hospital restricted visitation for the safety of the staff and patients. Four of the five interviews were conducted through Zoom video chat, and one was conducted by Zoom phone chat. Each participant agreed to be recorded and verbally consented to be interviewed. Prior to the start of the interview, participants were reminded the interview was voluntary and they could stop at any time if they felt uncomfortable. Two of the five interviews were conducted after business hours per the request of the social workers, and the remaining interviews were conducted during the social workers' lunch break. One interview had technical difficulties as the participant's phone connection failed toward the end of the interview. But once phone connection was restored, the interview resumed with no further interruptions.

After the interviews, the data were reviewed for accuracy, content, interpretation, and possible saturation. After careful review of the collected data, it was determined that saturation was attained as no new themes emerged.

### **Evidence of Trustworthiness**

## Credibility

Credibility focuses on the value of the truth of the study (Elo et al., 2014). For this study, credibility was attained by attempting to utilize member checking to ensure what is being conveyed in the study is truthful from their perspective. Each participant was given the opportunity to review their transcripts; however, none of the participants chose to review their transcripts. Although member checking is one of the most critical techniques to establish credibility (Amankwaa, 2016), the participants were certain their responses were being conveyed as they were communicated during the interview process. I also utilized persistent observation as a means of reviewing the codes to hone in on details that emerged from the data (Korstjens & Moser, 2018). Finally, I had no affiliations with any of the participants.

# **Transferability**

Transferability is the extent to which the findings can be transferred to other settings, conditions, and populations, which is provided by the researcher through thorough and vivid accounts of the participants and context of the study (Connelly, 2016). To ensure this study is transferable in other settings and can be replicated if necessary, I provided a detailed description of the setting; the participants' demographics in relation to the content being collected, including the inclusionary and exclusionary criteria of the participants; the sample size; the approved interview guide utilized; a detailed outline of the how the interviews were conducted due to the restrictions of COVID-19; and an overview of the transcriptions that were used to collect the data.

Though transferability can be achieved in future research, it is to the discretion of the researcher to decide whether they would fully replicate my study.

# **Dependability**

Consistency throughout the research study determines whether the study is dependable (Korstjens & Moser, 2018). Additionally, dependability is achieved by ensuring the collected data are consistent with the written findings (Amankwaa, 2016). This study used an interview guide to maintain stability throughout the interview process. The same questions were asked of each participant and each interview was recorded through the virtual platform, Zoom, due to the visitation restrictions set forth by the hospital due to COVID-19. The final question of the interview allowed the participants to add any information they deemed necessary or relevant to the research study.

## **Confirmability**

To strategize how confirmability would be established and maintained, I used an audit trail to collect all of the details that were used to implement the study, including maintaining a researcher's journal to outline any feelings and biases that could possibly arise due to my previous position as a social worker in a psychiatric hospital. The journal was effective in maintaining objectivity in the data collection and analysis. I remained objective throughout data collection and analysis; therefore, a peer was not needed to collect the necessary data. Conformability was established, as the findings are a truthful analysis of the data, which are free of researcher biases (Connelly, 2016).

# **Data Analysis**

Utilizing the interview guide approved by the IRB (Appendix), I interviewed five social workers employed by a state, psychiatric hospital to gain an understanding of how their professional experiences may influence the treatment delivery of the patients. All interviews were recorded via Zoom and securely saved on my computer's hard drive, which is password protected. The interviews were transcribed, managed, and stored using the computer-based software, NVivo. Thematic-narrative analysis was used to analyze the data. This type of analysis is popular with case studies as it allows the proposed phenomenon to emerge as it is experienced by the participants (Sahito & Vaisanen, 2018). Additionally, thematic-narrative analysis allowed me to address any commonalities in the interview process and focus on the content (Belanger et al., 2018). When applying thematic-narrative analysis, there are six steps when analyzing the data. I employed all the steps carefully to ensure the appropriate themes were extracted.

# Codes, Categories, and Themes

After listening to the recordings and reading the transcripts multiple times, codes were identified. Coding occurs in cycles starting with broad words or phrases and ending with longer passages to assist with defining the themes (Saldaña, 2016). After the codes were identified and analyzed, five diverse themes emerged: (a) insufficient time spent with patients, (b) prioritization of discharging patients and frequent hospitalizations, (c) the levels of support throughout the system, (d) the potential for burnout and job performance, and (e) interactions with patients and commitment to service. Table 2 outlines and interprets each theme and provides evidence of how the theme emerged.

# **Thematic Analysis**

# **Insufficient Time Spent with Patients**

After careful review of the data collected, insufficient time spent with patients was a theme that frequently emerged. All the participants described their responsibilities as a social worker in the hospital as vast, and there is limited time to build an appropriate rapport with the patients. But rapport building is necessary, especially since one of the main responsibilities is discharge, planning and linking the patients to services in the community once they are discharged from the hospital. According to the participants' interview responses, there is a link between the responsibilities of the social worker and how they view their experiences as a social worker in the hospital. RP002 alluded to the vast responsibilities by stating,

My responsibilities involve receiving calls from the community, the community services board, sometimes other hospitals to collect data or to collect case information about the patient to determine are they appropriate to come to the hospital on a TDO [temporary detention order] admission. And that may be involved getting medical clearance. It may involve phone calls back and forth with CSBs [community service board]. And then I kind of walk someone through the admission process. So that's primarily what I do. I also do social work assessments, clinical assessments for patients once they're admitted and they're on the wards, then I will do that. I do coverage for social workers that might be sick or unavailable. I might cover treatment team. Today, I covered court for one of the social workers. So, there's always coverage involved. And then the last

thing is the UAIs [uniform assessment instrument] which are an 11-page assessment that's done when someone needs placement in the community in adult living facility or a nursing home. And so, I complete those as well. So, I kind of have an array of duties.

Regarding the limitations of building a healthy rapport with the patients due to the level of responsibilities, RP001 indicated, "We are sadly understaffed and overcrowded. And I have 31 patients on my ward. But you really can't, to some degree, you can't really do anything except just put out fires all day when you're worked that hard." Additionally, RP004 stated, "The worst part is that, as time goes by, you realize how limited you are in what you can do, and that gets amazingly frustrating."

All five participants expressed their responsibilities were vast, but all of it has been a learning experience, whether good, bad, or indifferent, that assists them with doing their jobs effectively. RP003 stated, "So it's been a learning experience. I learned a lot, which has been good. I have also had negative experiences." RP004 described her experience as a social worker as:

It's a good and bad thing. It's good because most folks who go into social work want to work with underserved populations. So, you have lots of opportunity to meet people at the absolute lowest point, and try to use what resources you have to help them along. So that feels really good keeping with your mission as a social worker.

In conclusion, this theme reflects the many nuances of the role of the social worker in the psychiatric hospital and how their experiences are birthed from it. Although

the responsibilities are immense for the social workers, they view these tasks as a learning experience which ultimately assists with how they interact with the patients.

## **Prioritization of Discharging Patients and Frequent Hospitalizations**

A common theme emerged in the data surrounding the prioritization of discharging patients. All five participants expressed discharging patients was a primary role in their job responsibilities. There were references by all of the participants of the priority to discharge patients despite their recommendations and the patients' readiness to be discharged from the hospital. For example, RP002 stated, "There's one set of experiences with—there's been a lot of pressure on social workers in state hospitals to discharge because since the legislation there has been a huge upswing in TDOs [temporary detention order] that have come into hospitals on the civil side of our hospital." RP001 and RP003 had similar sentiments regarding the prioritization of the discharges. RP003 responded,

I think there's an expectation that we discharge people as quickly as we can. And I think that we're trying to do that, but unfortunately there is a partnership with the community service board, and to discharge patients in a placement that doesn't exist. There have been discharges that I have done that, even though I've been able to constantly supervise, I'm not entirely comfortable with where the patient is going or the outcome, because I feel that they've rushed, and it is typically to discharge someone to bring someone in. I've been in a meeting where there was a patient who had been rehospitalized maybe three times within the month, and at one point they said that the patient was wasting an acute bed. And

that was really kind of hard and discouraging, because they kept coming back, obviously something was not working in the community and we needed to work harder to figure out what was going on before we sent them out again, because we had seen what happens when we let them out prematurely.

Regarding the readiness of patients to be discharged from the hospital, RP005 provided context by stating, "I think our goal is to discharge people and set them up for success the best we can. Sometimes my values kind of conflict with that because sometimes we're just trying to get people out. We need to reduce the census. We got to get people out." Equally, RP004 expressed, "It's like people come up with these crazy ideas about how to proceed with this person, or how to discharge them and we're like, 'Are you living on another planet?' Yeah. So, yeah. I just couldn't stress it enough."

Three of the five participants described an incident where they were pushed to discharge a patient despite their readiness and how the push was simply to keep the census down and have the availability of beds for those individuals who need treatment. This speaks to the frequent hospitalizations of the patients when they are forcing them out of the hospital. RP002 described this phenomenon by expressing, "And the system is really kind of stretched and not always able to meet those needs. And so sometimes what we see is the patients that come back to the hospital pretty quickly."

The emergence of this theme relates to the expectations of the social workers by hospital administration. Based on the data collected, I determined that social workers feel the push to discharge patients even when they are faced with circumstances where they disagree with the timing or readiness of the patients. Additionally, this theme aligns with

the literature regarding frequent hospitalizations and length of stay. Pauselli et al. (2017) linked frequent hospitalizations and length of stay in the hospital with those living with mental illness.

# The Levels of Support Throughout the System

Concerning the questions on the understanding of systems, each participant was very clear on what systems were and how they manifested themselves in general and in the hospital. When explaining their views on systems, RP004 indicated:

I mean, I think my eyes have even been opened more over the past year in understanding what systems really do play a part in people's lives. It's everything. It's where they grew up. It's what kind of schooling they've had. It's what kind of treatment they got provided. It's whether they land here or not. Who gets accesses to what resources when they get out of here? It's just I couldn't even begin to-it's everything.

Equally, RP003 stated, "So I think that systems are the social workers that are on the floor per se, and then there's supervisors, and then above them is our director. And unfortunately, I think there is a disconnect sometimes between what the director tells us and asks of us, as opposed to the reality of what is happening on the ground level with the direct patients."

Participants described feelings of support from their primary system, which included their direct team and supervisor; however, that same support was not experienced from the system described as the hospital and the administration. RP005

suggested, "I don't really feel like I have the support of the hospital when it comes to certain placement options." RP001 had similar remarks:

It doesn't really support it all that well. I mean a lot is expected of us but we aren't given a lot of the kinds of support that would be the most valuable. So really the number one thing that would make our job a lot easier would just be to have more of us, to not have such massive caseloads and just that would enable everybody to work more efficiently and do a better job on individual cases.

Contrary to what the other participants expressed, one participant suggested there was a level of support from the hospital's administrative team. RP004 commented,

Okay. Well, the expectations of the hospital as a system are to treat individuals, hopefully, with best practices, and to get them out as quickly as possible. Now, it aligns absolutely it aligns, because as a social worker we do want to provide good treatment, and we do want to help return people to the community. But I've noticed a shift, and I'm not saying it's good or bad, it just is.

RP002 had similar sentiments regarding the support of the system. She expressed:

Well, they kind of conflict a lot of times with the administrative system and they—I think my social work role and my values and how I carry it out works well with the patient and works well with direct service staff and nursing, the people that I interact with every day. But sometimes in my role as an advocate, for the patient and for staff, can rub up against administration and that kind of overarching system because there may be certain things regarding staffing that I might be trying to advocate.

Systems theory was derived on the premise that everything in this world (people, places, and things) belong to a system which is then broken down into smaller systems that work together to make a whole system (Caws, 2015; Rousseau, 2015). Therefore, the findings reveal this is an accurate account of what systems are and how the larger system affects how the smaller system operates and vice versa. RP002 proved this was the case by expressing:

It brings that up to a very high level. It does because I mean if I feel like my direct line of command is hearing when I bring up concerns, and they're hearing when I bring up ways we can do this better and they're following through, then I can relax and I can settle into my job, and I can do the best work I can do as a social worker because I know administration is handling kind of these other issues that are coming up, which I guess are in some ways they're system problems.

### The Potential for Burnout and Job Performance

Hussein (2018) highlighted social workers engage with those that have experienced trauma, abuse, poverty, and other life altering events which causes social workers to have an unprecedented level of stress and burnout than any occupation in the human services field. This was confirmed in the responses outlined by the participants.

RP001 commented:

The other piece of it is the burnout factor and the-- I mean to be perfectly honest, it's extremely dangerous at hospital right now. And also to be fair, I get pretty burned out sometimes and I think somedays I'm just not capable of putting the effort in. So that stress builds and builds and builds on itself and kind of makes

me less of a hard worker sometimes because it feels so overwhelming. So, my performance declines a little bit. I am usually very, very thorough and want to take time to make the best decision and consulting other parties and figuring out what can be done, but all of that takes time. So, when I'm rushed and I have to juggle a bunch of patients, the performance is not as good as I would like it to be simply because it can't be.

According to the participants' responses, stress and burnout was a direct correlation to whether they felt their job performance was affected. RP003 stated, "So how it affects my job performance-- I think it's kind of complicated, because there are times where what the hospital needs is greater than, I guess, my needs." RP004 followed up with a comparable statement:

It's easier to get discouraged, I think. And when you get discouraged, you tend to—the stress comes out in your work. It does. You may not be as creative as you normally would because when you're stressed, you're not particularly creative. You may not be going that extra mile when—and I guess that's part of the creativity because when you work with folks here, you've got to think creatively because they didn't come here because they were easy clients.

As outlined by Savaya et al., (2018) and Tartakovsky (2016), personal accomplishment that is viewed as being low often makes the employee have feelings of unhappiness with their professional growth and have an overall undesirable insight of their job. Therefore, the development of this theme is congruent with the literature.

### **Interactions with Patients and Commitment to Service**

According to all five participants, interacting with the patients and being committed to servicing them despite the obstacles they face within the system was a recurring theme in the data. There were mixed reactions about their interactions and how it correlated with their professional relationships with the patients. Some participants felt their interactions were positive. RP005 described her experience as,

I'm a little bit of a rebel, so I'm here for the patients first I'm just like, "You're going to get what you're going to get and that's how it is first and foremost." I don't get to choose my patients. Never thought I would be able to when I got into the field, so I work with everybody on every different level.

Correspondingly, RP002 revealed, "I feel like I'm doing some clinical work, but I'm also doing kind of the work which is the advocacy and the roots of social work and trying to make things better for the patient, ultimately."

Other participants expressed how difficult it can be to interact effectively with the patients due to their lack of patience and feelings of being overwhelmed. RP004 suggested:

I'm sure it probably does come out. Maybe I don't even like to admit that it comes out. I feel like I come and I give it my all. I try very hard to provide a good service to people. But when you're feeling really overwhelmed and frustrated, it's going to come out even if you think it's not. I mean, just part of being a self-aware clinician, you know it's got to come out when you're feeling overwhelmed. And if you had all the support that you feel like you need, I don't think we would

feel as overwhelmed as often. So yeah, I think it probably makes you a little shorter-- not short temper, but a little less patient.

RP003 also had an analogous assessment of the difficulties they have with interacting with their patients. She stated:

I feel that there are times where I have, unfortunately, been less patient with patients when I know that the end goal is discharge, or if I know that I'm just going to have to try and discharge them, regardless of my personal feelings, that I have to take less of an interest—I don't think interest is the right word, but kind of a step back and knowing what my feelings may be about it.

I determined that building a rapport with the patients and remaining committed to servicing the patients were areas the participants felt strong. Whether they felt like it was a difficult task due to their own personal feelings, moving through their feelings to ensure the patients were served efficiently.

Overall, in review of the data analysis, I would surmise there are concerns with how the system is responsible for how the social workers interact with patients and their perceptions of support from the system in comparison to patient treatment. However, there is a commitment to remain person-centered and serve the patients from a holistic approach although that may not be the full agenda of the system.

Table 2

Themes, Interpretation, and Evidence

Themes	Interpretation	Evidence
Insufficient time with patients	In review of the data, social workers had a lot of responsibilities, which impeded their time with patients.	RP001 indicated not having adequate time to spend with patients and to build rapport to achieve the goals of effective discharge. There are limitations in what they can do with patients because of the level of responsibilities.
Prioritization of discharging patients and frequent hospitalizations	The data were clear that the priority for the social workers was to discharge patients within a timeframe often not conducive to the treatment modalities of the patients, thus causing frequent hospitalizations.	RP004 discussed the frequent hospitalizations being a factor when the patients are not ready for discharge. Due to discharge being a priority, there is a strain on the social workers and patients.
The levels of support throughout the system	Participants revealed how they felt support from their immediate teams and supervisor but did not have the same feelings of support from the hospital as a system	All participants felt some support from the smaller system. RP005 revealed feeling limited support from the hospital as a system due to the expectations.
The potential for burnout and job performance	Due to the job responsibilities and discharge priorities, the possibilities of burnout were higher, and their job performance was affected.	All participants expressed the levels of stress they endure, which could lead to burnout and the adverse effects it has on their job performance.
Interactions with patients and commitment to service	Participants expressed the importance of positive interactions with patients and being committed to servicing them.	RP005 noted her commitment to servicing because that is her top priority despite what is expected of them.

# **Summary**

In this chapter, I attempted to gain an understanding of the systemic, professional experiences of the social workers in a state, inpatient psychiatric hospital. The setting and demographics, data collection, evidence of trustworthiness, and data analysis were critiqued. Based on the analysis of the data, five distinct themes were extracted and discussed. Chapter 5 will give me the opportunity to describe the interpretation of the findings, limitations of the study, recommendations, and implications of the study.

### Chapter 5: Discussion, Conclusions, and Recommendations

### Introduction

The purpose of this qualitative case study was to gain insight of how the systemic, professional experiences of social workers in a state, inpatient psychiatric hospital influenced the treatment delivery of patients. The five themes that emerged from the data were (a) insufficient time spent with patients, (b) prioritization of discharging patients and frequent hospitalizations, (c) the levels of support throughout the system, (d) the potential for burnout and job performance, and (e) interactions with patients and commitment to service. One of the key findings extracted from the study was the prioritization of the discharge and the direct correlation of frequent hospitalizations. All five participants indicated that their top priority was discharging patients even when there was evidence the patients were not ready to be discharged. Consequently, this contributed to the frequent hospitalizations for those patients who were not ready to be discharged, which was the problem outlined in this study. From these results, discharge planning is the ultimate motivation of the hospital as a system but not necessarily the views of the social workers. This chapter will focus on the interpretation of the findings, limitations of the study, recommendations, implications, and the conclusion.

# **Interpretation of the Findings**

In correlation with what was outlined and cited in Chapter 2, an examination of how the systemic experiences of social workers in a state, inpatient psychiatric hospital influence treatment delivery of patients will be presented in this chapter. The study extracted the following five themes: insufficient time spent with patients, prioritization of

discharging patients and frequent hospitalizations, the levels of support throughout the system, the potential for burnout and job performance, and interactions with patients and commitment to service. The findings of this study confirmed that the psychiatric hospital, as a system, is a direct correlation of how effective the social workers are in their service delivery to the patients.

### **Insufficient Time with Patients**

Being a social worker is a highly stressful occupation due to liability, guidelines, increased documentation, and the push to assist individuals achieve their short and long-term goals outlined in the written treatment plan (Acker, 2018). According to the National Association of Social Workers (2019), social workers practicing in the mental health arena focus on the diagnostic, assessment, and treatment needs through individual, family, and group therapy. All five participants confirmed this to be true as they delineated their job responsibilities. There was relatively little research on social workers in psychiatric hospitals and their experiences; however, the studies that surfaced focused on the need of mental health social workers on multidisciplinary teams to provide the necessary psychoeducational needs, assessments, and working with individuals and families from a holistic approach (Yusof et al., 2019), and mental health social workers in community mental health settings are beneficial to recovery-oriented care of patients (Courtney & Moulding, 2014). However, RP001 expressed,

I don't have enough time to spend with my patients, building rapport and really doing a lot of the clinical work that I feel social workers can really bring to the table in these types of settings. I don't really necessarily have the time to spend on

the phone with all these different family members and everything. Whereas in an ideal environment I would like to do a much better job of that, but I have to prioritize.

This theme and the aforementioned studies suggest the responsibilities that are required of the social workers are vast and necessary; however, these responsibilities often cause the time the social workers have with patients to be insufficient.

## **Prioritization of Discharging Patients and Frequent Hospitalizations**

At least 40% to 60% of patients are hospitalized again within 1 year after their initial discharge (O'Connell et al., 2018). It is unclear why the recidivism rate remains high among those who have been admitted into an inpatient psychiatric hospital; however, participants assessed that the push for discharge when patients are not ready and ineffective resources in the community could have a major impact on why the recidivism rate has increased. RP002 described this phenomenon by expressing, "And the system is really kind of stretched and not always able to meet those needs. And so sometimes what we see is the patients that come back to the hospital pretty quickly." RP005 had similar sentiments when describing the recidivism rate in relation to discharging patients prematurely. She indicated,

We got to work with the CSB [community service board] and get them out. Well, sometimes they're not really ready to go. I wish that we would do more individual therapy. That's kind of one of the systemic issues that I see here, is that we want people in and out, in and out. They come in and we want them out, because we know that really the best thing for people is getting services in the least restrictive

environment but they're not getting that all the time. And especially right now, no one is getting any kind of—or very few services in the community.

This aligns with the studies Pollack et al. (2018) and Pauselli et al. (2017) conducted regarding rehospitalization and length of stay at the hospital, respectively.

## **Levels of Support Throughout the System**

Ultimately, systems theory is devised on the premise that everything in this world (people, places, and things) belongs to a system, which is then broken down into smaller systems that work together to make the system whole (Caws, 2015; Rousseau, 2015). Systems theory surmises that the roles and expectations of the system has an impact on the individuals involved within the system (Bethea & McCollum, 2013). Individuals are part of the whole; therefore, the organization should be viewed as a whole and not the individual as just a "part" (Von Bertalanffy, 1972) The system of human relationships are the cause and effect of human behaviors (Meyer et al., 2013). Although social workers can be viewed as a system on their own, this framework assisted me in considering the hospital as a system and how social workers were interconnected into that system.

Participants communicated their understanding of systems and how they did not feel supported from the larger system, which is the psychiatric hospital. RP002 confirmed the interconnectedness of systems by stating,

And then I think overriding, there's the hospital system, the administration that is trying to go forward with running this hospital and really trying to do kind of the best they can with a limited budget. And so, people in the other systems may not feel completely appreciated because they're maybe not getting paid what they

want to get paid. So that can kind of be a struggle sometimes in a hospital. And their commitment is to kind of follow what hospital administration wants them to do which may not always kind of be the best—might be the best for the patient I guess, but for staff, they can really be stretched sometimes. So that's kind of, I guess, the things that can happen kind of systems while in the hospital that impacts the patient.

From a theoretical standpoint and according to the interviews with the participants, the hospital is a system, and there are smaller systems within the larger system; however, despite the level of systems, each individual within the system is impacted by the decisions made within the system. Social workers have to feel like they have support of the organization employing them by including them in the decision-making processes, proper supervision, and a culture for learning (Hussein, 2018).

### **Potential for Burnout and Job Performance**

Burnout can affect any person in any profession and is defined as a person's response to the pressure and stress of their occupation (Marc & Oşvat, 2013). Job stress, high demands, consistent documentation, high caseloads, inadequate wages for the workload, lack of proper supervision, hopelessness surrounding personal goals, and detachment from human emotion are some of the reasons why social workers are at a high risk for burnout (Kim & Ji, 2009; Lanham et al., 2012; Travis et al., 2016). All these concerns were in some way expressed by each participant in the study. The demands of the job, coupled with the lack of support from the system, often brought on feelings of burnout. As highlighted in a quantitative study conducted by Hussein (2018), the burnout

of social workers is directly related to how they perceive their work environments, the resources available to them, and the demands of the job. This is congruent to what the participants described and how this theme emerged. While the participants did not utilize the Maslach Burnout Inventory instrument in this study, some of the participants described feelings of low personal accomplishment. The low personal accomplishment is a direct reflection of how they view their job performance. Three participants described how all of the job responsibilities, lack of support from the system, and not having enough time to accomplish the tasks affected how they performed their job; ultimately, affecting interactions with the patients. RP001 was very vocal about being overwhelmed and at times, not being able to complete tasks during the work day. Because those living with mental illness are viewed as vulnerable, stigmatized, and often a misunderstood population, social workers that provide services to them are at a higher risk of emotional fatigue; thus, causing a higher level of burnout and stress (Bove & Pervan, 2013; Hussein et al., 2014a).

Sofology et al (2019) conducted a quantitative study which concluded that mental health workers, including social workers, had a higher significance of emotional exhaustion and personal accomplishment and there was a direct correlation with workers' length of time on the job and emotional exhaustion. Emotional exhaustion was higher the longer the worker stayed on the job. This level of emotional exhaustion led to insufficient job performance (Sofology et al., 2019). However, this study could not conclude the same outcome as the aforementioned study as the participants years of service averaged

4.2 years. Additionally, the participants did not express any feelings of emotional exhaustion.

### **Interactions with Patients and Commitment to Service**

Social workers play a vital role in the care and treatment of individuals because they treat them holistically on micro (individual) and macro (environment and natural supports) levels. Karban (2017) explained that treating the individual holistically is often subordinate to treating them with medication, which should be done simultaneously for the success of the individuals' treatment. Sohn and Jang (2019) studied the experiences of social workers and the collaboration with outside agencies and disciplines to treat those living with mental illness. The outcome of the study revealed that collaboration with outside agencies was substandard, there was a lack of resources to achieve optimal job performance, and the need for a unified system that fostered more collaborative efforts. The participants in this study discussed the lack of resources necessary to assist the patients during their tenure in the hospital and once they are discharged from the hospital, the ineffective communication with the agencies that assist with the treatment of the patients, and the need for the system that was more tolerable and gave them what they needed to complete their job tasks. Although the social workers do not have what they need to be fully effective in their responsibilities, they asserted that it did not prevent them from giving the patients what they needed in their treatment modalities and they were committed to serving them as effectively as they system would allow. The barriers to treatment were there, but their commitment to the field of social work and the patients they served did not waver.

Yerushalmi (2017) indicated that social workers who professionally interact with those living with mental illness often experience impairment with dealing with the challenges that come with the therapeutic relationship; thus, potentially causing social workers to adversely affecting the treatment modality, the manner in which social workers interacted with individuals, and countertransference of negative emotions. These findings in my study counter the findings of Yershalmi. The participants did not experience challenges with the therapeutic process, but with the amount of time they have to dedicate to the therapeutic process.

## **Limitations of the Study**

The first limitation to this study was the sample size. This study utilized a case study approach, which can yield one or multiple participants with shared commonalities in one setting. I attempted to have multiple hospitals participate in the study, but only one hospital yielded participants. While I saturated at five participants, this sample size may not be large enough to effectively address transferability in future research. Although not purposeful and not a criterion for this study, the participants identified as female. Hence, this study cannot draw any conclusions on social workers who identify as male. Only having female participants gave perspective from that gender demographic. It is a possibility that male social workers could have a different experience than female participants. Future research that included male participants could lend a viewpoint that was not highlighted in this research study.

Another limitation of the study was all social workers were employed by a state, inpatient psychiatric hospital. Social workers are employed in many different settings, but

this study was specific to a state, inpatient psychiatric hospital. Social workers in different settings may not have the same responsibilities or experiences as social workers in a state, inpatient psychiatric hospital. Social workers do not simply work with individuals living with mental illness, but they work with children, families, and in settings that may be more administrative in nature; consequently, decreasing the generalizability of the study findings. In future research, the researchers could possibly broaden the setting to general health hospitals and other settings that have a mental health ward and a shorter length of stay for the patients.

### Recommendations

As social workers become more involved in the growing need for mental health services and the mental health initiatives that are being implemented in the face of this pandemic, future studies should include social workers from all hospitals and settings that offer mental health services. Those studies should focus on a larger sample size to yield findings that were not apparent in this study. Additionally, future studies should include demographics that could possibly unearth findings related to certain demographical categories such as gender, years of service, or locality (urban, suburban, and rural).

With the system-driven prioritization of discharge and the influx of frequent rehospitalization within a year of discharge, further research would be beneficial that addressed the systematic views of business-oriented decisions versus the health and safety of those living with mental illness. Although the study conducted by Pauselli et al (2017) recommended brief mental health hospital stays as a means to focus on the deinstitutionalization of those living with mental illness, further studies could address the

importance of social workers working with the patients from a holistic approach with the support of the system in an effort to prepare the patients for their care inside and outside of the hospital, what treatment modalities work best to decrease the likelihood of rehospitalizations, and what resources are necessary to ensure proper treatment while in the hospital and when discharged.

# **Implications**

With a careful review of the literature, there was limited research on the systemic experiences of social workers in a state, inpatient psychiatric hospital and in mental health environments overall. There was a plethora of research on social workers in different settings and demographics and the level of burnout they experience, but it was limited research on social workers in mental health settings. This study contributes to the body of literature that focuses on social workers in mental health and how their experiences could be different than those social workers that work in settings that are not geared towards the health and safety of those living with mental illness and its effect on the treatment modalities of the patients.

This research contributes to current and future literature by chronicling experiences of social workers working in inpatient psychiatric hospitals and making strides in possibly changing how social workers are viewed in the mental health arena and how they could affect change in the interactions with patients. The results of this research study illuminated findings that suggest the system (hospital) does have an effect on how the social workers interact with the patients and how those interactions, or lack thereof, affects the treatment outcomes of the patients. With the system pushing for

discharge despite the readiness of patients, there is a concern that treatment is secondary to systematic flow.

From a social standpoint, this study may provide the necessary data for state psychiatric hospitals to make any necessary changes to how they implement practices and the resources that they provide for all direct care staff and the patients. This research may bring more conversation, implementation of mental health initiatives, and changes in the social work and mental health fields. With the rise of mental health issues and the initiatives that are being implemented across the nation, this research study could prove to be a viable tool to affect the change necessary to treat those living with mental illness and provide effective training for those interested in working in the field of social work and mental health.

### Conclusion

Yearly in the United States, 1 in 25 (9.8 million or 4%) adults are diagnosed with a serious mental illness, such as schizophrenia, schizoaffective disorder, bipolar disorder, major depression, and post-traumatic stress disorder (NAMI, 2018). Of those 9.8 million individuals, 62.9% receive inpatient hospitalization where they are admitted into the hospital for an extended period of time, other psychiatric services such as outpatient individual therapy, or medication management with a psychiatrist (NAMI, 2018). Social workers are trained to provide a level of care allowing them to focus on psychosocial needs of individuals while simultaneously working with individuals on person-centered goals, objectives, and strategies (Lombardi et al., 2019).

The findings of this research support the existing literature that addresses the lasting effects of not being supported by a system, the level of burnout social workers experience, especially those who work in the mental health arena, how job performance is viewed, and how these concerns ultimately have an impact on the patients served. Despite the aforementioned concerns, social workers continue to provide the services necessary to treat the individuals they serve and are committed to the Code of Ethics outlined by the National Association of Social Workers.

### References

- Abdul-Hamid, W., & Stein, G. (2013). The Surpu: Exorcism of antisocial personality disorder in ancient Mesopotamia. *Mental Health, Religion & Culture*, *16*(7), 671. https://doi.org/10.1080/13674676.2012.713337
- Ablett, L. (2019). How can ways of working with others be developed to improve perinatal mental health care? *British Journal of Midwifery*, 27(3), 178–182. https://doi.org/10.12968/bjom.2019.27.3.178
- Acker, G. M. (2018). Self–care practices among social workers: Do they predict job satisfaction and turnover intention? *Social Work in Mental Health*, *16*(6), 713–727. https://doi.org/10.1080/15332985.2018.1494082
- Aldwin, C. M. (2015). How can developmental systems theories cope with free will? The importance of stress-related growth and mindfulness. *Research in Human Development*, 12(3/4), 189–195. https://doi.org/10.1080/15427609.2015.1068042
- Amankwaa, L. (2016). Creating protocols for trustworthiness in qualitative research. *Journal of Cultural Diversity*, 23(3), 121–127.
- Ambrose-Miller, W., & Ashcroft, R. (2016). Challenges faced by social workers as members of interprofessional collaborative health care teams. *Health & Social Work*, *41*(2), 101–109. https://doi.org/10.1093/hsw/hlw006
- American Psychiatric Association. (2018). What is mental illness?

  https://www.psychiatry.org/patients-families/what-is-mental-illness
- Anderson, R. E., Jones, S. C. T., Navarro, C. C., McKenny, M. C., Mehta, T. J., & Stevenson, H. C. (2018). Addressing the mental health needs of Black American

- youth and families: A case study from the EMBRace Intervention. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, *15*(5). https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph15050898
- Argyrou, A. (2017). Making the case for case studies in empirical legal research. *Utrecht Law Review*, 13(3), 95–113. https://doi.org/10.18352/ulr.40
- Atwal A., & Caldwell K. (2005). Do all health and social care professionals interact equally: A study of interactions in multidisciplinary teams in the United Kingdom. *Scandinavian Journal of Caring Sciences*, *19*(3), 268–273. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1471-6712.2005.00338.x
- Baškarada, S. (2014). Qualitative case studies guidelines. *The Qualitative Report*, 19(40), 1–25.
- Backx, W. (2011). Views on REBT, past, present and future: Albert Ellis' contribution to the field. *Journal of Rational Emotive & Cognitive Behavior Therapy*, 29(4), 263–271. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10942-011-0142-4
- Belanger, E. A., Leonhardt, B. L., George, S. E., Firmin, R. L., & Lysaker, P. H. (2018).

  Negative symptoms and therapeutic connection: A qualitative analysis in a single case study with a patient with first episode psychosis. *Journal of Psychotherapy Integration*, 28(2), 171–187. https://doi.org/10.1037/int0000107
- Beinecke, R. H., & Huxley, P. J. (2009). Mental health social work and nursing in the USA and the UK: Divergent paths coming together? *The International Journal of Social Psychiatry*, 55(3), 214. https://doi.org/10.1177/0020764008090793

- Benoot, C., Hannes, K., & Bilsen, J. (2016). The use of purposeful sampling in a qualitative evidence synthesis: A worked example on sexual adjustment to a cancer trajectory. *BMC Medical Research Methodology*, *16*. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12874-016-0114-6
- Bethea, M., & McCollum, E. (2013). The disclosure experiences of male-to-female transgender individuals: A systems theory perspective. *Journal of Couple & Relationship Therapy*, 12(2), 89–112. https://doi.org/10.1080/15332691.2013.779094
- Blackwell, B. (1973). Psychotropic drugs in use today: The role of diazepam in medical practice. *The Journal of the American Medical Association*, 225, 1637–1641. https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.1973.03220410039008
- Boden, M. T., Smith, C. A., Klocek, J. W., & Trafton, J. A. (2019). Mental health treatment quality, access, and satisfaction: Optimizing staffing in an era of fiscal accountability. *Psychiatric Services*, 70(3), 168. https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ps.201800229
- Bowen, E. A., & Walton, Q. L. (2015). Disparities and the social determinants of mental health and addictions: Opportunities for a multifaceted social work response. *Health & Social Work*, 40(3), e59–e65. https://doi.org/10.1093/hsw/hlv034
- Braun, V., & Clarke, V. (2006). Using thematic analysis in psychology. *Qualitative Research in Psychology*, *3*(2), 77–101. https://doi.org/10.1191/1478088706qp063oa

- Breitenfeld, T., Jurasic, M. J., & Breitenfeld, D. (2014). Hippocrates: The forefather of neurology. *Neurological Sciences*, *35*(9), 1349–1352. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10072-014-1869-3
- Burden, M., & Thornton, M. (2018). Reducing the risks of surgical site infection: The importance of the multidisciplinary team. *British Journal of Nursing*, *27*(17), 976–979. https://doi.org/10.12968/bjon.2018.27.17.976
- Bureau of Labor Statistics. (2019). Social Workers. https://www.bls.gov/ooh/community-and-social-service/mobile/social-workers.htm
- Burkholder, G. J., Cox, K. A., & Crawford, L. M. (2016). The scholar-practitioner's guide to research design. Laureate Publishing, Inc.
- Butterworth, S., Singh, S. P., Birchwood, M., Islam, Z., Munro, E. R., Vostanis, P., Paul, M., Khan, A., & Simkiss, D. (2017). Transitioning care-leavers with mental health needs: "They set you up to fail!" Child & Adolescent Mental Health, 22(3), 138–147. https://doi.org/10.1111/camh.12171
- Caretta, M. A., & Pérez, M. A. (2019). When participants do not agree: Member checking and challenges to epistemic authority in participatory research. *Field Methods*, *31*(4), 359–374. https://doi.org/10.1177/1525822x19866578
- Carr, E. R., & Miller, R. (2017). Expanding our reach: Increasing the role of psychologists in public and community mental health. *Psychological Services*, *14*(3), 352–360. https://doi.org/10.1037/ser0000094
- Caws, P. (2015). General systems theory: Its past and potential. *Systems Research and Behavioral Science*, 32(5), 514–521. https://doi.org/10.1002/sres.2353

- Chang, B.-H., Geller, J. L., & Biebel, K. (2018). Recovery services and outcomes in a state psychiatric hospital. *The Psychiatric Quarterly*, 89(3), 707–716. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11126-018-9570-y
- Charmaz, K. (2006). Constructing grounded theory: A practical guide through qualitative analysis. SAGE Publications.
- Charara, R., El Bcheraoui, C., Kravitz, H., Dhingra, S. S., & Mokdad, A. H. (2016).

  Mental distress and functional health in the United States. *Preventive*Medicine, 89, 292–300. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ypmed.2016.06.011
- Colaizzi J. (2005). Seclusion & restraint: A historical perspective. Journal of Psychosocial Nursing & Mental Health Services, 43(2), 31–49. https://doi.org/10.3928/02793695-20050201-07
- Commonwealth of Virginia Department of Behavioral Health and Developmental Services. (2018). *The history of Eastern State*. http://www.esh.dbhds.virginia.gov/History.html
- Commonwealth of Virginia Department of Behavioral Health and Developmental Services. (2019). *Organizational chart*. http://www.dbhds.virginia.gov/about-dbhds/Organizational-Chart
- Commonwealth of Virginia Department of Behavioral Health and Developmental Services. (2018). *Facilities*. http://www.dbhds.virginia.gov/about-dbhds/facilities
- Connelly, L. M. (2016). Understanding research. Trustworthiness in qualitative research. *MEDSURG Nursing*, 25(6), 435–436.

- Cope, D. G. (2014). Methods and meanings: Credibility and trustworthiness of qualitative research. *Oncology Nursing Forum*, 41(1), 89–91. https://doi.org/10.1188/14.onf.89-91
- Courtney, M., & Moulding, N. T. (2014). Beyond balancing competing needs:

  Embedding involuntary treatment within a recovery approach to mental health social work. *Australian Social Work*, 67(2), 214–226.

  https://doi.org/10.1080/0312407x.2013.829510
- Creswell, J. W. (2014). Research design: Qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods approaches (4th ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE Publications.
- Creswell, J. W., Hanson, W. E., Clark, V. L., & Morales, A. (2007). Qualitative research designs: Selection and implementation. *The Counseling Psychologist*, (2), 236. https://doi.org/10.1177/0011000006287390
- Curtis, P., Sethi, F., & Ahmed, F. (2014). Creating a high quality consultant led psychiatric intensive care unit multidisciplinary team ward round. *Journal of Psychiatric Intensive Care*, 10(1), 13–22. https://doi.org/10.1017/s174264641300006x
- de Saxe Zerden, L., Lombardi, B. M., Fraser, M. W., Jones, A., & Rico, Y. G. (2018).

  Social work: Integral to interprofessional education and integrated practice.

  Journal of Interprofessional Education & Practice, 10, 67–75.

  https://doi.org/10.1016/j.xjep.2017.12.011
- Dixon, L. B., Holoshitz, Y., & Nossel, I. (2016). Treatment engagement of individuals experiencing mental illness: review and update. *World Psychiatry: Official*

- Journal of The World Psychiatric Association (WPA), 15(1), 13–20. https://doi.org/10.1002/wps.20306
- Dryden, W., & Bond, F. W. (1994). Reason and emotion in psychotherapy: Albert Ellis. *The British Journal of Psychiatry*, *165*(1), 131–135. https://doi.org/10.1192/bjp.165.1.131
- Dworkin, S. L. (2012). Sample size policy for qualitative studies using in-depth interviews. *Archives of Sexual Behavior*, 41(6), 1319–1320. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10508-012-0016-6
- Edmonds, E. (2017). General systems theory: Foundations, development, applications by Ludwig von Bertalanffy (review), (3), 248. https://doi.org/10.2307/1573450
- Ehrenreich, J. H. (1985). *The altruistic imagination: A history of social work and social policy in the United States*. Cornell University Press.
- Eisenhuth, E. (1981). The theories of Heinz Kohut and clinical social work practice. Clinical Social Work Journal, 9(2), 80. https://doi.org/10.1007/bf00761557
- E-Morris, M., Caldwell, B., Mencher, K. J., Grogan, K., Judge-Gorny, M., Patterson, Z., & ... McQuaide, T. (2010). Nurse-directed care model in a psychiatric hospital: a model for clinical accountability. *Clinical Nurse Specialist CNS*, 24(3), 154–160. https://doi.org/10.1097/nur.0b013e3181d82b6c
- Evans, K., McGrath, J., & Milns, R. (2003). Searching for schizophrenia in ancient Greek and Roman literature: A systematic review. *Acta Psychiatrica Scandinavica*, 107(5), 323–330. https://doi.org/10.1034/j.1600-0447.2003.00053.x

- Evans, S., Huxley, P., Maxwell, N., & Huxley, K. (2014). System-level change in mental health services in North Wales: An observational study using systems thinking. *International Journal of Social Psychiatry*, 60(4), 337–351. https://doi.org/10.1177/0020764013489672
- Farreras, I. G. (2019). History of mental illness. *General Psychology: Required Reading*, 244.
- Foerschner, A. M. (2010). "The History of Mental Illness: From Skull Drills to Happy Pills." *Inquiries Journal/Student Pulse*, 2(09). http://www.inquiriesjournal.com/a?id=1673
- Fraser, M. W., Lombardi, B. M., Wu, S., de Saxe Zerden, L., Richman, E. L., & Fraher,
  E. P. (2017). Integrated primary care and social work: A systematic review.
  Journal of the Society for Social Work and Research, 9(2), 175–215.
  https://doi.org/10.1086/697567
- Giles, R. (2016). Social workers' perceptions of multi-disciplinary team work: A case study of health social workers at a major regional hospital in New Zealand. *Aotearoa New Zealand Social Work Review*, 28(1), 25. https://doi.org/10.11157/anzswj-vol28iss1id113
- Goldberg, R. J., Tull, S., Sullivan, N., Wallace, S., & Wool, M. (1984). Defining discipline roles in consultation psychiatry: The multidisciplinary team approach to psychosocial oncology. *General Hospital Psychiatry*, *6*(1), 17–23. https://doi.org/10.1016/0163-8343(84)90054-9
- Green, S., Kearbey, J., Wolgemuth, J., Agosto, V., Romano, J., Riley, M., & Frier, A.

- (2015). Past, present, and future of assessment in schools: A thematic narrative analysis. *The Qualitative Report*, 20(7), 1111–1124. https://doi.org/10.1016/0163-8343(84)90054-9
- Greenblatt, D. J., Harmatz, J. S., & Shader, R. I. (2018). Update on psychotropic drug prescribing in the United States: 2014-2015. *Journal of Clinical Psychopharmacology*, 38(1), 1–4. https://doi.org/10.1097/jcp.000000000000831
- Grillo, D. M. (2019). Implementation of purposeful hourly rounds in addition to a fall bundle to prevent inpatient falls on a medical-surgical acute hospital unit. *MEDSURG Nursing*, 28(4), 243–246.
- Healthcare Cost and Utilization Project. (2015). *Statistical brief #191*.

  https://www.hcup-us.ahrq.gov/reports/statbriefs/sb191-Hospitalization-Mental-Substance-Use-Disorders-2012.pdf
- Henze, M. (2001). Nebuchadnezzar's Madness (Daniel 4) in Syriac Literature.
  In Nebuchadnezzar's Madness (Daniel 4) in Syriac Literature. Leiden, The Brill.
  https://doi.org/10.1163/9789004276093\_013
- Hussein, S. (2018). Work engagement, burnout and personal accomplishments among social workers: A comparison between those working in children and adults' services in England. *Administration & Policy in Mental Health & Mental Health Services Research*, 45(6), 911–923. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10488-018-0872-z
- Jabbar, Q., Udoetuk, S., Matorin, A., Shah, A. A., & French-Rosas, L. N. (2018). Factors that determine a psychiatric admission: Role of the psychiatrist. *Psychiatric Annals*, 48(1), 36–41. https://doi.org/10.3928/00485713-20171206-01

- Johnson, D. (2005). God's punishment and public goods A test of the supernatural punishment hypothesis in 186 world cultures. *Human Nature-An Interdisciplinary Biosocial Perspective*, *16*(4), 410–446. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12110-005-1017-0
- Juba, D. S. (1997). A systems perspective on the introduction of narrative practice in human services organizations in the era of managed care. *Contemporary Family Therapy: An International Journal*, 19(2), 177. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1026115101979
- Kahn, E. (1985). Heinz Kohut and Carl Rogers: A timely comparison. *American Psychologist*, 40, 893–904. https://doi.org/10.1037/0003-066X.40.8.893
- Karban, K. (2017). Developing a health inequalities approach for mental health social work. *British Journal of Social Work*, 47(3), 885–902. https://doi.org/10.1093/bjsw/bcw098
- Kihlstrom, J. F. (2002). To honor Kraepelin...: From symptoms to pathology in the diagnosis of mental illness. In L. E. Beutler & M. L. Malik (Eds.), *Decade of behavior. Rethinking the DSM: A psychological perspective* (p. 279–303).
  American Psychological Association. https://doi.org/10.1037/10456-011
- Kim, H., & Ji, J. (2009). Factor structure and longitudinal invariance of the Maslach Burnout Inventory. *Research on Social Work Practice*, 19(3), 325–339. https://doi.org/10.1177/1049731508318550
- Korstjens, I., & Moser, A. (2018). Series: Practical guidance to qualitative research. Part 4: Trustworthiness and publishing. *European Journal of General Practice*, 24(1),

- 120–124. https://doi.org/10.1080/13814788.2017.1375092
- Lanham, M. E., Rye, M. S., Rimsky, L. S., & Weill, S. R. (2012). How gratitude relates to burnout and job satisfaction in mental health professionals. *Journal of Mental Health Counseling*, *34*(4), 341–354. https://doi.org/10.17744/mehc.34.4.w35q80w11kgpqn26
- Lani, J. (2010). *Maslach burnout inventory*. http://www.statisticssolution.com/maslach-burnout-inventory-mbi/
- Lauriks, S., Buster, M. C., de Wit, M. A., Arah, O. A., & Klazinga, N. S. (2012).

  Performance indicators for public mental healthcare: a systematic international inventory. *BMC Public Health*, *12*214. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2458-12-214
- Lee, Y., & Suh, J. (2018). Managerial development programs for executive directors and accountability practices in nonprofit organizations. *Review of Public Personnel Administration*, 38(4), 431–450. https://doi.org/10.1177/0734371x16674783
- Levenson, J. (2017). Trauma-informed social work practice. *Social Work*, 62(2), 105–113. https://doi.org/10.1093/sw/swx001
- Lizano, E. L. (2015). Examining the impact of job burnout on the health and well-being of human service workers: A systematic review and synthesis. *Human Service Organizations: Management, Leadership & Governance*, *39*(3), 167–181. https://doi.org/10.1080/23303131.2015.1014122
- Lombardi, B. M., Zerden, L. de S., Guan, T., & Prentice, A. (2019). The role of social work in the opioid epidemic: Office-based opioid treatment programs. *Social Work in Health Care*, 58(3), 339–344.

- https://doi.org/10.1080/00981389.2018.1564109
- Longhofer, J., Floersch, J., & Hartmann, E. (2017). A case for the case study: How and why they matter. *Clinical Social Work Journal*, 45(3), 189–200. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10615-017-0631-8
- Marc, C., & Oşvat, C. (2013). Stress and burnout among social workers. *Social Work Review / Revista de Asistenta Sociala*, 12(3), 121–130.
- Mason, M. (2010). Sample size and saturation in PhD studies using qualitative interviews. *Forum: Qualitative Social Research*, 11(3).
- McLaughlin, J. (2016). Social work in acute hospital settings in Northern Ireland: The views of service users, carers and multi-disciplinary professionals. *Journal of Social Work*, 16(2), 135–154. https://doi.org/10.1177/1468017314568843
- McLeod, S. A. (2017). Id, ego, and superego.

  https://www.simplypsychology.org/psyche.htm
- McMillan, I. (1997). Insight into bedlam: One hospital's history. *Journal of Psychosocial*Nursing & Mental Health Services, 35(6), 28-34.
- Mendenhall, A. N., & Frauenholtz, S. (2013). Mental health literacy: Social work's role in improving public mental health. *Social Work*, *58*(4), 365–368. https://doi.org/10.1093/sw/swt038
- Meyer, D., Wood, S., & Stanley, B. (2013). Nurture is nature: Integrating brain development, systems theory, and attachment theory. *The Family Journal*, 21(2), 162–169. https://doi.org/10.1177/1066480712466808
- Missios, S. (2007). Hippocrates, Galen, and the uses of trepanation in the ancient

- classical world. *Neurosurg Focus*, 23(1), 1-9. https://doi.org/10.3171/foc-07/07/e11
- Modak, T., Sarkar, S., & Sagar, R. (2016). Dorothea Dix: A proponent of humane treatment of mentally ill. *Journal of Mental Health and Human Behaviour*, (1), 69. https://doi.org/10.4103/0971-8990.182088
- Moldovan M. (1954). The development of the mental hygiene movement in the U.S. *RN*, *17*(7), 51.
- Morse, G., Salyers, M. P., Rollins, A. L., Monroe-Devita, M., & Pfahler, C. (2012).

  Burnout in mental health services: A review of the problem and its remediation. *Administration and Policy in Mental Health and Mental Health Services Research*, 39(5), 341-52. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10488-011-0352-1
- Moser, A., & Korstjens, I. (2017). Series: Practical guidance to qualitative research. Part 2: Context, research, questions and designs. *The European Journal of General Practice*, 23(1), 271–273. https://doi.org/10.1080/13814788.2017.1375090
- Moser, A., & Korstjens, I. (2018). Series: Practical guidance to qualitative research. Part 3: Sampling, data collection and analysis. *The European Journal of General Practice*, 24(1), 9–18. https://doi.org/10.1080/13814788.2017.1375091
- National Alliance on Mental Illness. (2019). *Types of mental health professionals*. https://nami.org/Learn-More/Treatment/Types-of-Mental-Health-Professionals
- National Alliance on Mental Illness. (2018). *Mental health facts multicultural*. https://nami.org/NAMI/media/NAMI-Media/Infographics/MulticulturalMHFacts10-23-15.pdf

- National Alliance on Mental Illness Virginia. (2018). *Statistics about mental illness in Virginia*. https://namivirginia.org/wp
  - content/uploads/sites/127/2016/03/Statistics-about-Mental-Illness-in-Virginia.pdf
- National Association of Social Workers. (2019). Social work history.
  - https://www.socialworkers.org/News/Facts/Social-Work-History
- National Association of Social Workers. (n.d.). *Mental health*.

  https://www.socialworkers.org/pressroom/features/issue/mental.asp
- National Association of Social Workers. (2019). Clinical social work. https://www.socialworkers.org/Practice/Clinical-Social-Work
- Natoli, A. P. (2019). The DSM's reconnection to psychoanalytic theory through the alternative model for personality disorders. Journal of the American Psychoanalytic Association, 67(6), 1023–1045.

  https://doi.org/10.1177/0003065120903060
- Nelson, J. (2016). Using conceptual depth criteria: addressing the challenge of reaching saturation in qualitative research. *Qualitative Research*, *17*(5), 554–570. https://doi.org/10.1177/1468794116679873
- Neugebauer, R. (1979). Medieval and early modern theories of mental illness. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, *36*, 477–483. https://doi.org/10.1001/archpsyc.1979.01780040119013
- O'Connell, M. J., Sledge, W. H., Staeheli, M., Sells, D., Costa, M., Weiland, M., & Davidson, L. (2018). Outcomes of a peer mentor intervention for persons with recurrent psychiatric hospitalization. *Psychiatric Services*, (7), 760.

- https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ps.201600478
- Palinkas, L. A., Horwitz, S. M., Green, C. A., Wisdom, J. P., Duan, N., & Hoagwood, K. (2015). Purposeful sampling for qualitative data collection and analysis in mixed method implementation research. *Administration and Policy in Mental Health and Mental Health Services Research*, 42(5), 533–544.
  https://doi.org/10.1007/s10488-013-0528-y
- Papoulias, C., Csipke, E., Rose, D., McKellar, S., & Wykes, T. (2014). The psychiatric ward as a therapeutic space: Systematic review. *British Journal of Psychiatry*, 205(3), 171–176. https://doi.org/10.1192/bjp.bp.114.144873
- Patton, M. Q. (2015). *Qualitative research and evaluation methods: Integrating theory and practice.* (4<sup>th</sup> ed.). SAGE Publications.
- Pauselli, L., Verdolini, N., Bernardini, F., Compton, M. T., & Quartesan, R. (2017).
  Predictors of length of stay in an inpatient psychiatric unit of a general hospital in
  Perugia, Italy. *Psychiatric Quarterly*, 88(1), 129–140.
  https://doi.org/10.1007/s11126-016-9440-4
- Penn Medicine. (2017). *A remarkable legacy: Pennsylvania Hospital's influence on the field of psychiatry*. http://www.uphs.upenn.edu/paharc/features/psych.html
- Perseius, K-I., Kaver, A., Ekdahl, S., Asberg, M., & Samuelsson, M. (2007). Stress and burnout in psychiatric professionals when starting to use dialectical behavioural therapy in the work with young self-harming women showing borderline personality symptoms. *Journal of Psychiatric & Mental Health Nursing*, (7), 635. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2850.2007.01146.x

- Pincus, H. A., Taniellan, T. L., Marcus, S. C., Olfson, M., Zarin, D. A., Thompson, J., & Zito, J. M. (1998). Prescribing trends in psychotropic medications: Primary care, psychiatry, and other medical specialties. *JAMA*, *The Journal of the American Medical Association*, 7, 526. https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.279.7.526
- Pollak, C., Palmstierna, T., Kald, M., & Ekstrand, P. (2018). It had only been a matter of time before I had relapsed into crime: Aspects of care and personal recovery in forensic mental health. *Journal of Forensic Nursing*, 14(4), 230–237. https://doi.org/10.1097/jfn.0000000000000010
- Pooler, D. K., Siebert, D. C., Faul, A. C., & Huber, R. (2008). Personal history and professional impairment: implications for social workers and their employers. *Administration in Social Work*, *32*(2), 69–85. https://doi.org/10.1300/j147v32n02\_05
- Porter, R. (1997). Bethlem/Bedlam: Methods of madness? *History Today*, (10), 41.
- Porter, R. (2002). Madness: A brief history. Oxford University Press.
- Prabhakar, E. (2013). E-Therapy: Ethical considerations of a changing healthcare communication environment. *Pastoral Psychology*, 62(2), 211–218. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11089-012-0434-3
- Ravitch, S. M., & Carl, N. M. (2016). *Qualitative research: Bridging the conceptual, theoretical, and methodological.* Sage Publications.
- Reinhardt-Wood, D. L., Kinter, K. T., & Burke, K. (2018). Inception of a peer-run wellness center at a state psychiatric hospital. *Journal of Psychosocial Nursing* and Mental Health Services, 56(12), 31–35. https://doi.org/10.3928/02793695-

- Rotstein, S., Hudaib, A.-R., Facey, A., & Kulkarni, J. (2019). Psychiatrist burnout: A meta-analysis of Maslach Burnout Inventory means. *Australasian Psychiatry*, 27(3), 249–254. https://doi.org/10.1177/1039856219833800
- Rousseau, D. (2015). General systems theory: Its present and potential. *Systems Research* and Behavioral Science, 32(5), 522–533. https://doi.org/10.1002/sres.2354
- Rueda, H., Bolin, S., Linton, K., Williams, L., & Pesta, E. (2017). Social workers' roles in supporting the sexual and relational health of children with disabilities. *Child & Adolescent Social Work Journal*, *34*(5), 493–505. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10560-016-0469-x
- Ruth, B. J., & Marshall, J. W. (2017). A history of social work in public health. *American Journal of Public Health*, 107, S236–S242. https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2017.304005
- Sahito, Z., & Vaisanen, P. (2018). Perception and experience of teacher educators about their motivation: A case study approach. *Journal of Language Teaching & Research*, 9(3), 480–490. https://doi.org/10.17507/jltr.0903.05
- Saldaña, J. (2016). The coding manual for qualitative researchers (3<sup>rd</sup> ed.). Sage Publications.
- Savaya, R., Melamed, S., & Altschuler, D. (2018). Perceptions of service providers' burnout: Comparison of service users and service providers. *British Journal of Social Work*, 48(2), 339–352. https://doi.org/10.1093/bjsw/bcx051
- Schoeneman, T. J. (1977). The role of mental illness in the European witch hunts of the

- sixteenth and seventeenth centuries: An assessment. *Journal of the History of the Behavioral Sciences*, *13*(4), 337–351. https://doi.org/10.1002/1520-6696(197710)13:4%3C337::aid-jhbs2300130406%3E3.0.co;2-g
- Sederer, L. I. (2019, July). Thomas Szasz: An appraisal of his legacy. *Psychiatric Times*, 36(7), 23.
- Sfetcu, R., Musat, S., Haaramo, P., Ciutan, M., Scintee, G., Vladescu, C., Wahlbeck, K., & Katschnig, H. (2017). Overview of post-discharge predictors for psychiatric rehospitalisations: A systematic review of the literature. *BMC Psychiatry*, 17. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12888-017-1386-z
- Shafer, K., & Wendt, D. (2015). Men's mental health: A call to social workers. *Social Work, 60*(2), 105–112. https://doi.org/10.1093/sw/swu061
- Shdaimah, C., & O'Reilly, N. (2016). Understanding U.S. debates surrounding standards in involuntary inpatient psychiatric commitment through the Maryland experience. *Social Work in Mental Health*, *14*(6), 733–751. https://doi.org/10.1080/15332985.2016.1153016
- Sheehan, R. (2012). Forensic social work: A distinctive framework for intervention.

  Social Work in Mental Health, 10(5), 409–425.

  https://doi.org/10.1080/15332985.2012.678571
- Shenton, A. K. (2004). Strategies for ensuring trustworthiness in qualitative research projects. *Education for Information*, 22(2), 63–75. https://doi.org/10.3233/efi-2004-22201
- Social Work Degree Guide. (2018). What is the history of the social work profession?

- https://www.socialworkdegreeguide.com/faq/what-is-the-history-of-the-social-work-profession/
- Sofology, M., Efstratopoulou, M., & Dunn, T. (2019). Predicting burnout syndrome in Greek mental health professionals. *Journal of Social Service Research*, *45*(1), 142–149. https://doi.org/10.1080/01488376.2018.1480556
- Sohn, S., & Jang, S. M. (2019). Social workers' experiences of integrated case management for low-income individuals with mental illness in South Korea. *International Social Work*, 62(1), 119–132. https://doi.org/10.1177/0020872817712563
- Spillane, R. (2018). Mental illness: Fact or myth? Revisiting the debate between Albert Ellis and Thomas Szasz. *Journal of Rational Emotive & Cognitive Behavior Therapy*, 36(4), 343-361. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10942-018-0290-x
- Stevanovic, P., & Rupert, P. A. (2004). Career-Sustaining Behaviors, Satisfactions, and Stresses of Professional Psychologists. *Psychotherapy: Theory, Research, Practice, Training*, 41(3), 301–309. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-3204.41.3.301
- Strickler, J., & Farmer, T. (2019). Dorothea Dix: Crusader for patients with mental illness. *Nursing*, 49(1), 49–51.
  - https://doi.org/10.1097/01.nurse.0000549724.14939.d8
- Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration (SAMHSA). (2018).

  \*Co-occurring mental health issues and SUD among adults.\*

  samhsa.gov/data/report/2018-nsduh-annual-national-report
- Sundborg, S. A. (2019). Knowledge, principal support, self-efficacy, and beliefs predict

- commitment to trauma-informed care. *Psychological Trauma: Theory, Research, Practice, and Policy*, 11(2), 224–231. https://doi.org/10.1037/tra0000411
- Tartakovsky, E. (2016). Personal value preferences and burnout of social workers.

  \*\*Journal of Social Work, 16(6), 657–673.\*\*

  https://doi.org/10.1177/1468017315589872
- Travis, D. J., Lizano, E. L., & Mor Barak, M. E. (2016). "I'm so stressed!": A longitudinal model of stress, burnout and engagement among social workers in child welfare settings. *British Journal of Social Work*, 46(4), 1076–1095. https://doi.org/10.1093/bjsw/bct205
- Trigo, T. R., de Freitas, C. C. S., Wang, Y.-P., Ribeiro, F. G., de Lucia, M. C. S., Siqueira, J. O., ... Fraguas, R. (2018). The influence of depression on the psychometric properties of the Maslach Burnout Inventory-Human Services Survey: A cross-sectional study with nursing assistants. *Frontiers in Psychiatry*, 9. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyt.2018.00695
- Turner, F. J. (1996). Social work treatment. 4th ed. New York, NY: Simon & Schuster.
- Urquhart, C. (2013). *Grounded theory for qualitative research: A practical guide*. SAGE Publications.
- U.S. National Library of Medicine. (2017). *Diseases of the mind: Highlights of American*psychiatry through 1900. https://www.nlm.nih.gov/hmd/diseases/early.html
- Van Rijnsoever, F. J. (2017). (I Can't Get No) Saturation: A simulation and guidelines for sample sizes in qualitative research. *PLOS ONE*, *12*(7). https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0181689

- Vatz, R. E., & Weinberg, L. S. (1994). The rhetorical paradigm in psychiatric history: Thomas Szasz and the myth of mental illness. *Discovering the History of Psychiatry*, 311–330.
- Virginia Department of Health Professionals. (2019). *Apply for a license*. https://www.dhp.virginia.gov/ApplicantResources/ApplyforaLicense/
- Von Bertalanffy, L. (1972). The history and status of general systems theory. *Academy of Management Journal*, 15(4), 407. https://doi.org/10.5465/255139
- Wadams, M., & Park, T. (2018). Qualitative research in correctional settings: Researcher bias, Western ideological influences, and social justice. *Journal of Forensic Nursing*, *14*(2), 72–79. https://doi.org/10.1097/jfn.00000000000000199
- Wagaman, M. A., Geiger, J. M., Shockley, C., & Segal, E. A. (2015). The role of empathy in burnout, compassion satisfaction, and secondary traumatic stress among social workers. *Social Work*, 60(3), 201–209. https://doi.org/10.1093/sw/swv014
- Watson, G. (1956). Is mental illness mental? *The Journal of Psychology*, *41*(2), 323-334. Doi: 10.1080/00223980.1956.9713007
- Wendel, M. L., Garney, W. R., Castle, B. F., & Ingram, C. M. (2018). Critical reflexivity of communities on their experience to improve population health. *American Journal of Public Health*, 108(7), 896–901. https://doi.org/10.2105/ajph.2018.304404
- Wu, H.-C., Tang, I.-C., Lin, W.-I., & Chang, L.-H. (2012). Professional values and attitude of psychiatric social workers toward involuntary hospitalization of

- psychiatric patients. *Journal of Social Work*, *13*(4), 419–434. https://doi.org/10.1177/1468017311435201
- Yerushalmi, H. (2017). Creative solutions and development for social workers treating people with serious mental illness contributions from supervision. Journal of Social Work Practice, 31(3), 293–306.

  https://doi.org/10.1080/02650533.2016.1253004
- Yin, R. K. (2013). Validity and generalization in future case study evaluations. Evaluation, 19(3), 321–332. https://doi.org/10.1177/1356389013497081
- Yin, R. K. (2018). *Case study research and applications: Design and methods* (6<sup>th</sup> ed.). SAGE Publications.
- Yusof, Y., Ramli, F. Z. A., & Noor, N. M. (2019). Mental health social work in Malaysia:

  A study exploring its importance. *International Social Work*, 62(1), 283–294.

  https://doi.org/10.1177/0020872817725139

## Appendix: Interview Questions

- 1. How long have you been a social worker at this facility?
- 2. What gender do you identify yourself as?
- 3. What is your understanding of systems and how they influence behavior and experiences?
- 4. What are your responsibilities as social worker?
- 5. How do your responsibilities as a social worker align with the expectations of the hospital as a system?
- 6. How does the hospital, as a system, support your role as a social worker? How does this affect your job performance?
- 7. What has been your experiences working in this psychiatric hospital?
- 8. Do these experiences have an effect on how you engage with patients and their treatment?
- 9. What is your role on the multidisciplinary team?
- 10. How has your role as a social worker affected the treatment modalities of patients?
- 11. Is there anything else you would like to share with me?